# **Guide to the Roe Family Papers**

MS 774



by Bruce P. Stark and Diane Ducharme

August 1985

Yale University Library P.O. Box 208240 New Haven, CT 06520-8240 (203) 432-1735 (203) 432-7441 beinecke.library@yale.edu http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/

# Table of Contents

Collection Overview	. 3
Requesting Instructions	. 3
Administrative Information	
Immediate Source of Acquisition	4
Conditions Governing Access	
Conditions Governing Use	
Preferred Citation	
Associated Materials	. 4
Biographical / Historical	
Scope and Contents	
Arrangement	14
Collection Contents	
Series I: Family Correspondence, 1832-1960	15
Series II: Family Papers, 1846-1977	
Series III: Diaries, 1856-1960	
Series IV: Sermons, 1865-1911	
Series V: Printed Works, 1849-1939	
Series VI: Family Photographs, 1861-1960	
Series VII: Henry Roe Cloud Papers, 1907-1952	
Series VIII: Missionary Correspondence, 1897-1942	
Series IX: Missionary Papers, 1886-1941	
Series X: Missionary Photographs, 1860-1940	47
Series XI: Indian Book Collection, 1870-1956	
Roe Addition, 1802-1970	
Series I: Family Correspondence	
Series II: Family Papers	59
Series V: Printed Works	60
Series VI: Family Photographs	60
Series VII: Henry Roe Cloud Papers	60
Series IX: Missionary Papers	60
Accession 1999-M-106: Additional photograph negatives, circa 1890-1910	61
Accession 2006-M-043: Additional materials	62
Selected Search Terms	63

# **Collection Overview**

REPOSITORY: Manuscripts and Archives Yale University Library P.O. Box 208240 New Haven, CT 06520-8240 (203) 432-1735 (203) 432-7441 beinecke.library@yale.edu http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/

CALL NUMBER: MS 774

**CREATOR:** Roe family

TITLE: Roe family papers

DATES: 1802-1977

PHYSICAL DESCRIPTION: 77.25 linear feet (164 boxes)

LANGUAGE: English

**SUMMARY:** The papers contain family correspondence, missionary correspondence, family papers, diaries, sermons, printed works, photoprints, and other materials documenting the lives and careers of Alfred Cox Roe, Emma Wickham Roe, Mary Abigail Roe, Walter Clark Roe, Mary Wickham Roe, Joseph Wickham Roe, Henry Roe Cloud, and several other Roe relatives. The Roe family papers have extensive material on family life, specifically concerning such subjects as relations between brothers and sisters and parents and children, courtship, marriage, stepmothering, health and illness, old age, death, and finances. The papers also document the educational, missionary, and pastoral careers of several members of the Roe family and the Indian mission work of the Women's Board of Domestic Missions of the Reformed Church in America.

**ONLINE FINDING AID:** To cite or bookmark this finding aid, please use the following link: <u>https://</u><u>hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/mssa.ms.0774</u>

### **Requesting Instructions**

To request items from this collection for use in the Manuscripts and Archives reading room, please use the request links in the HTML version of this finding aid, available at <u>https://hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/mssa.ms.0774</u>.

To order reproductions from this collection, please go to <u>http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/</u> <u>ifr\_copy\_order.html</u>. The information you will need to submit an order includes: the collection call number, collection title, series or accession number, box number, and folder number or name.

Key to the container abbreviations used in the PDF finding aid:

b. box

f. folder

# Administrative Information

# **Immediate Source of Acquisition**

Gift of Marjorie Page Schauffler, 1975; Elizabeth Schauffler Lyman, 1983; Elizabeth Schauffler Lyman, Peter Page Schauffler, and Richard Manvel Schauffler, 1985; and Dorothy North, 2005.

# **Conditions Governing Access**

The materials are open for research.

# **Conditions Governing Use**

Copyright for unpublished materials authored or otherwise produced by the Roe family has been transferred to Yale University. These materials may be used for non-commercial purposes without seeking permission from Yale University as the copyright holder. For other uses of these materials, please contact <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a>.

Copyright status for other collection materials is unknown. Transmission or reproduction of materials protected by U.S. Copyright Law (Title 17, U.S.C.) beyond that allowed by fair use requires the written permission of the copyright owners. Works not in the public domain cannot be commercially exploited without permission of the copyright owners. Responsibility for any use rests exclusively with the user.

# **Preferred Citation**

Roe Family Papers (MS 774). Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library.

# **Associated Materials**

Wickham Family Papers (MS 773), (Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library); Page Family Papers (MS 772), (Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library); Elizabeth Page Harris Papers (MS 771), (Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library); Schauffler Family Papers (MS 1389), (Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library).

# **Biographical / Historical**

#### Alfred Cox Roe And Emma Wickham Roe

Alfred Cox Roe was born on April 7, 1823. The eldest son of Peter Elting and Susan Williams Roe, he grew up in Cornwall on the Hudson, New York, and graduated from New York University in 1843. The following year he established the Cornwall English and Classical School in the Canterbury district of Cornwall, New York, at which he taught for almost two decades. Ordained by the Presbyterian Church in 1863, Roe was appointed chaplain to the 83rd Regiment of New York Volunteers. This unit was destroyed at the Battle of Weldon Railroad in August 1864 and Roe was re-commissioned in the 104th Regiment, in which he served until his discharge in July 1865. He was Eastern Secretary of the American Christian Commission in New York City 1866-1869. In 1870-1871 he was pastor of a Presbyterian church in Lowell, Massachusetts. He then returned to New York state, serving Presbyterian congregations in Geneva 1871-1873, Galen 1873-1874, and Clyde 1875-1876. He moved to Cornwall on the Hudson in 1877, and, there founded the Cornwall Collegiate Institute for Young Ladies. The school failed in 1882, and he returned to New York City, where he opened the Berkeley Institute in Brooklyn in 1883, followed in 1888 by the New York Collegiate Institute of Harlem. Roe retired in 1895. He and his wife then joined their daughter and son-in-law, Mary Wickham and Walter Clark Roe, in Texas, and moved with them to Colony, Oklahoma in 1897. Alfred Cox Roe and his wife returned East in 1901, and settled at the Wickham home in Manchester, Vermont, where he died in September of that year.

Alfred Cox Roe married Caroline Powell Childs (-1859) in 1847. Three children survived to adulthood: Frank Childs Roe (1850-1889), Susan Williams Roe (1852-1873), and Caroline Powell Roe Landon (1859-1897). In October, 1860, Roe married Emma Wickham (1832-1901). Surviving children were Elizabeth Merwin Roe Page (1861-1943), Mary Wickham Roe (1863-1941), and Joseph Wickham Roe (1871-1960).

Emma Wickham Roe was born in New Haven, Connecticut on October 23, 1832. She was the only child of Joseph Dresser Wickham and Amy Porter Wickham, who died shortly after Emma's birth. She attended York Square Academy in New Haven in 1845-1846, and also attended Burr and Burton Seminary, of which her father was principal, in Manchester, Vermont. During 1854-1855 she taught French and music at Oxford Academy, where her step-mother, Elizabeth Merwin Wickham, had been preceptress. Emma Wickham married Alfred Cox Roe in 1860, and accompanied him in his many career changes. After her husband's death, she remained in Manchester until her death in December 1906.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### Mary Abigail Roe

Mary Abigail Roe, youngest sister of Alfred Cox Roe, was born in Cornwall on the Hudson in 1839, and attended Burr and Burton Seminary in Manchester. Never married, she kept house for her father until his death in 1877. She then became a teacher of natural history, first at Cornwall Collegiate Institute and then at Berkeley Institute, both founded by Alfred Cox Roe. During the late 1880's she taught at Los Angeles College, and several years later became an instructor at the Lady Jane Gray Academy in Binghamton, New York. She published at least three novels, *Free, Yet Forging Their Own Chains; Left in the Wilderness;* and *A Long Search*, and wrote *Reminiscences of E.P. Roe* after the sudden death of her novelist brother. Mary Abigail Roe retired to Manchester around 1900 and later moved to Watertown, New York, where she died in 1920.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe

Walter Clark Roe was born in 1859, the second son of James Gilbert and Caroline Clark Roe. He attended Sigler's Institute in Newburgh, New York and graduated from Williams College in 1881. He taught at the Brooklyn Polytechnic Institute and in 1884 joined the faculty of the Hill School in Pennsylvania, where he remained until stricken with tuberculosis in 1889. With his wife Mary Wickham Roe, he moved to Ft. Worth, Texas and studied for the ministry while convalescing. Ordained by the Southern Presbyterian Church in 1892, he served four mission stations in the Ft. Worth area before being called to a Dallas church. While there, Roe became interested in the Indian missionary work of the Reverend Frank Hall Wright and in 1897 he succeeded Wright as head of the mission of the Reformed Church in America at Colony, Oklahoma. In 1908 he was named Superintendent of Indian Missions for that church. Roe also took up the cause of Geronimo's Apache band, then prisoners of war at Ft. Sill, and in 1912 journeyed to Washington, D.C. on their behalf. Already suffering from Addison's Disease, he sailed for the Bahamas in hopes of recovery and died in Nassau on March 12, 1913.

Walter Clark Roe married Mary Wickham Roe, his first cousin, in 1887. The couple had no surviving children. Both Roe and his wife always referred to Henry Roe Cloud as their adopted son, and he incorporated their name into his in 1908.

Mary Wickham Roe, daughter of Alfred Cox and Emma Wickham Roe, was born in 1863 and educated at her father's schools. In 1883 she became a teacher at the New York Normal School, now Hunter College, and in 1885 joined her cousin, Walter Clark Roe, at the Hill School; they were married two years later. Following their 1889 move to Texas, Mary taught at the Ft. Worth High School. She worked closely with her husband at the Colony Mission and after his death continued to serve the Reformed Church as a missionary and advisor until 1924, living at Colony and making many lecture tours for the Women's Board of Domestic Missions. In the 1920's, she became interested in Protestant missionary efforts among Latin American

Indians. She visited several of these missions and was a delegate to the 1925 Pan-American Mission Conference in Montevideo, Uruguay. She left Colony in 1931 and settled in Claremont, California. Despite some ill-health, she remained interested in mission work and was attending a mission conference in New Mexico when she was killed in an automobile accident on June 17, 1941.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### Joseph Wickham Roe

Joseph Wickham Roe, born in 1871, was the youngest child of Alfred Cox and Emma Wickham Roe. He prepared for college at Burr and Burton Seminary and at the Hill School, and graduated from Yale's Sheffield Scientific School in 1895. Following graduation, he worked for several manufacturing companies, but returned to Yale in 1906, received the M.E. in 1907, and taught mechanical engineering and machine design at Sheffield Scientific School until 1917. In that year, he was commissioned a major in the Aviation Section, Signal Reserve Corps of the Army. After the war, he worked briefly in private industry, returning to teaching in 1921 as professor and chairman of the Department of Industrial Engineering at New York University, from which he retired in 1937. He was a consultant for the Navy during World War II. Joseph Wickham Roe was the author of numerous articles and several books on engineering and management. He spent his retirement years at Southport, Connecticut, where he died in 1960.

He married Nellie Allen of Dallas in November, 1902; she died in January, 1903. In 1915, he married Mrs. Mary Sherwood Lambertson of Southport, who died in 1960. The couple had no children, but Mrs. Lambertson had one daughter, Elizabeth L. Pratt, by her first husband.

\* \* \* \* \*

#### Henry Roe Cloud

Henry Roe Cloud was born on December 28, 1886 in Winnebago, Nebraska, the son of Winnebago parents who died when he was young. Cloud attended an Indian school in Nebraska, prepared for college at Mt. Hermon, and entered Yale in 1906. In his freshman year he was befriended by Walter Clark and Mary Wickham Roe and soon after began using the name of these adoptive parents. He received his A.B. in 1910, becoming the first Indian to graduate from Yale. In 1913 he earned his B.D. from Auburn Theological Seminary and was ordained in the Presbyterian Church. After taking his M.A. at Yale in 1915, he founded the Roe Indian Institute (later the American Indian Institute) in Wichita, Kansas and served as its superintendent for fifteen years. Roe Cloud was co-author of the 1928 Meriam Report on Indian administration and in 1931 he was named special regional representative of the Office of Indian Affairs. He was appointed superintendent of Haskell Institute in Wichita, Kansas in 1933, the first full-blooded Indian to hold that position. Cloud left the Institute in 1936 to become assistant supervisor of Indian education-atlarge in the Office of Indian Affairs. His further posts were superintendent of the Umatilla Indian Agency in Pendleton, Oregon and regional representative of the Grande Ronde and Siletz Indian Agency. Cloud was active in the Society of American Indians and at one time served as the editor of the *Indian Outlook*.

Henry Roe Cloud married Elizabeth Georgian Bender in 1916. A Chippewa and a graduate of Hampton Institute, Elizabeth Bender Cloud served as Boy's Matron and Financial Executive at the American Indian Institute for almost twenty years. In 1951 she was named Oregon Mother of the Year. The couple had four surviving children: Elizabeth Marion (b. 1917), Anne Woisha (b. 1918), Lillian Alberta (b. 1920), and Ramona Clark (b. 1922).

For charts outlining the genealogical relations of the Roe, Page, Porter, Sherwood, and Wickham families, please consult the <u>Genealogical Charts</u>.

## **Scope and Contents**

The Roe Family Papers document the lives of many descendants of Peter Elting Roe and Susan Williams Roe, with the majority of the papers relating to the immediate family of Alfred Cox Roe. The material spans the dates 1802-1977, with bulk dates of 1860-1930. Marjorie Page Schauffler, granddaughter of Alfred Cox Roe, and her children, Elizabeth Dudley Schauffler Lyman, Peter Page Schauffler, and Richard Manvel Schauffler, donated the Roe Family Papers to Yale University in December 1975, January 1983, and January 1985. Significant related material can be found in the Wickham Family Papers (Ms Gr 773) and the Page Family Papers (Ms Gr 772).

The Roe Family Papers are part of a group of five related family collections, the others being the Wickham Family Papers, Page Family Papers, Elizabeth Page Harris Papers, and Schauffler Family Papers. In order to ensure that correspondence to and from the same individuals is kept together, a hierarchical system of arrangement has been adopted. For example, Elizabeth Merwin Roe Page's correspondence with her grandparents is found in the Wickham Family Papers; her correspondence with her parents, brother, and sister is found in the Roe Family Papers; and her correspondence with her husband and children is found in the Page Family Papers.

There are eleven series and one addition to the Roe Family Papers. Series I, Family Correspondence, contains all personal correspondence written or received by members of the Roe family between 1832-1960. Series II, Family Papers, consists of a variety of material relating to family members. Diaries kept by Alfred Cox Roe, Joseph Wickham Roe, Mary Abigail Roe, Mary Wickham Roe, and Walter Clark Roe are found in Series III. Series IV contains sermons by Alfred Cox Roe and Walter Clark Roe. The novels of Edward Payson Roe comprise about two-thirds of Series V, Printed Works. Portraits of many family members are contained in Series VI, Family Photographs. The correspondence of Henry Roe Cloud, the adopted Indian son of Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe, can be found in Series VII, Henry Roe Cloud Papers. The last four series in the Roe Family Papers are all related to the missionary activities of Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe. Correspondence concerning their work among the Indians is located in Series VIII, Missionary Correspondence. Series IX, Missionary Papers, contains a variety of material treating mission work and Indian life. Series X, Missionary Photographs, consists of photographs of Indians, missionaries, and missions. Series XI, Indian Book Collection, contains books owned by Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe. The Addition to the Roe Family Papers has been divided into six series: Family Correspondence, Family Papers, Printed Works, Family Photographs, Henry Roe Cloud Papers, and Missionary Papers.

Series I, Family Correspondence, contains chronologically arranged correspondence of the Roe family, primarily documenting the lives and activities of Alfred Cox Roe, Emma Wickham Roe, and their children. The correspondence in Series I is divided into four major segments. The first covers the years 1832-1859 and contains correspondence of Emma Wickham and Alfred Cox Roe. The second group covers the period 1860-1880, from Alfred and Emma's marriage to the time when their two older children reach adulthood. The third group of letters spans the years 1880-1915 and centers on the Roe children and their Roe cousins, while the last covers the period from approximately 1915 to 1960 and concerns the later lives of the Roe children.

The first significant group of letters (Boxes 1-2, folders 1-57) consists of the correspondence of Alfred Cox Roe and Emma Wickham Roe prior to their 1860 courtship and marriage. Most of this material concerns Emma Wickham. Correspondents include several Porter relatives, particularly grandfather Moses Porter, uncle Eleazar Porter, and aunt Lucretia Porter Snell. (See also the Wickham Family Papers for additional material.) There is also a substantial group of letters by cousin Moses Porter Snell. Those written from Amherst College in 1857-1859 contain descriptions of college life and studies, as well as discussions of religious and personal topics. Cousin A. Moss Merwin's letters detail his studies and concerns as a student at Williams College. Emma Wickham's relatives are also frequent correspondents. Abigail Wickham's letters contain family news and religious advice. The letters of George Stebbins and Esther Wickham Stebbins describe their experiences in Missouri and Illinois during the 1840's and 1850's.

In the 1850's there are many letters from female friends, including Caroline Anderson, Mary P. Jones, Cordelia Sergeant, and Lucy Barrett, a student at Mt. Holyoke. All of these women became teachers, and their correspondence provides information. on women's education in the pre-Civil War era. The letters also discuss religion, social life, books, and current events. Other correspondents include Emily H. Craven and Edward Payson Roe. Roe was a student at Burr and Burton Academy, of which Emma's father, Joseph D. Wickham, was principal. Roe's letters, written in 1858-1859, contain references to Emma's visits at the Roe home at Cornwall on the Hudson. There is much less material concerning Alfred Cox Roe prior to 1860. Correspondents include cousins Preston Bruen and E.H. Williams; family friend and New York University founder Samuel H. Cox; and South American missionary Jacob B. Sands. There are perhaps fifteen letters from Artemus Dean of Amherst College and M.M. Vail of New York City. Topics include politics, abolitionism, Dean's experience as a tutor for a Virginia family, and the education of women.

With the exception of a few business letters, there is almost no correspondence from the period of Alfred's first marriage to Caroline Powell Childs. There are no letters written by Caroline Childs Roe and just one 1845 letter addressed to her by Alfred. Her ill-health is mentioned in several letters of Edward Payson Roe.

In October, 1860, Alfred Cox Roe married Emma Wickham. The second group of correspondence dates from 1860 to approximately 1880 (Boxes 2-4, folders 58-130) and primarily concerns the couple and their children.

There is relatively little professional correspondence, but information on the career of Alfred Cox Roe as an educator, Civil War chaplain, and minister can be found in the personal letters. This group of letters contains letters by Dr. Howard Crosby of the American. Christian Commission, a few letters by parishioners, and copies of his contracts with various congregations. (For further information, see also Series II, Family Papers, Boxes 18-19).

Family correspondents in this section include Roe siblings Edward Payson Roe, John Peter Roe, Susan Elizabeth Roe Caldwell, and Mary Abigail Roe. Most of their letters date from the Civil War period and are concerned with family news and financial arrangements. An 1879 series of letters by Mary Abigail Roe describes her European tour.

Most of the correspondence in these two decades concerns Alfred and Emma, beginning with a small series of their lengthy and frank courtship letters. (Box 2, folders 57-62). Topics include Alfred's unhappiness with his mentally unbalanced first wife, his hopes for intimacy with Emma, his strained relationship with the two older children, and financial worries. Emma's letters are comparatively brief. A stepchild herself, she comments on the difficulties of becoming a stepmother. Both correspondents frequently discuss religion and the importance of divine guidance in personal affairs.

There are few letters from the first three years of the marriage, but the volume of correspondence increases during Alfred's 1864-1865 service as a Union Army chaplain. These letters contain news concerning Alfred's financial and career uncertainties. The couple openly express regret at their long separation. For example, an 1864 letter of Emma's describes her delight at Alfred's approaching furlough and mentions her wish to become pregnant again.

The Roe children are another important subject for discussion. Alfred's absence increased the difficulty of Emma's position as stepmother to the two older children, Frank Childs Roe and Susan Williams Roe. The letters frequently comment on Frank's resistance to Emma and his dislike of her. Emma's efforts to deal with Susan were frustrated by the child's mental abnormality. Letters of May and June, 1865 detail her symptoms and possible treatments, illustrating the nature of nineteenth-century responses to mental illness. Susan's illness is mentioned in subsequent years and the collection contains several letters written by her, including four from Willard Asylum for the Insane, where she died in 1873.

Most of the relatively few letters from the 1870's are written by Alfred Cox Roe and describe his ministerial career. Letters from Lowell, Massachusetts in 1870 allude to his attempts to organize his congregation and to include working-class Presbyterians in parish activities, a move resented by some parishioners. For additional information about family life and Alfred Roe's ministerial experiences, see the Wickham Family Papers.

The third and largest group of letters covers the years between 1880 and approximately 1915 (Boxes 4-10, folders 131-325). Although the correspondence between Alfred and Emma diminishes, their children become important correspondents and there are also letters from Roe relatives.

The few Edward Payson Roe letters discuss family news. Mary Abigail Roe's letters contain personal news, religious advice, and accounts of her activities as a teacher of natural history at Los Angeles College. Letters from the family of Alfred's younger brother James Gilbert Roe appear after James' move to Texas in 1883, a transfer prompted by his bankruptcy in the previous year. Correspondents from this branch include James Gilbert and his wife Caroline Clark Roe, and their children, William Edgar, Elizabeth C., Irene, Pierre, and James, all of whom correspond with their brother, Walter Clark Roe, a teacher at the Hill School in Pennsylvania, as well as with their cousins.

James Gilbert Roe's financial crisis affected his entire family, and letters of Alfred Cox Roe, Edward Payson Roe, John Peter Roe, and Samuel H. Caldwell detail these financial concerns (Box 4, folders 129-138 and Box 5). As a result of James's bankruptcy, Alfred's school in Cornwall failed in 1882, although he went on to found two more schools. Letters to James describe the schools' organization, curricula, and funding difficulties. There are also letters from pupils and their parents.

The children of Alfred Cox Roe are frequent correspondents during the 1880's. There is relatively little correspondence concerning Frank Childs Roe, and most of that dates from 1886-1889, when he was a patient at Fordham Hospital for the Incurable, where he subsequently died. The letters of Caroline Powell Roe Landon contain news and religious commentary. After separating from her husband in 1892, she became a Presbyterian missionary in rural Vermont, and her letters to Alfred describe her work and discuss such topics as preaching techniques and Biblical commentaries. Elizabeth Merwin Roe's letters describe a series of positions as companion and governess which she held between 1881 and her marriage to Alfred Rider Page in 1886. Mary Wickham Roe's letters often comment upon her teaching positions, first at New York State Normal School and then, beginning in 1885, at the Hill School in Pottstown, Pennsylvania.

Mary's cousin Walter Clark Roe also taught there and education and books are frequent topics in their letters. Their formal courtship begins in 1882 and continues until their marriage in 1887 (Boxes 4-6). The length of the correspondence is partially accounted for by their fear that marriage between first-cousins would be sinful. For example, in an 1884 letter Mary describes her conflicting feelings and suggests that they return to a "friendly" relationship. Letters of congratulation on their December 1886 engagement mention the rarity of first-cousin marriage and offer the couple religious reassurance. Other subjects in these courtship letters include religion and the possibility of Walter's studying for the ministry.

Letters of the 1880's and 1890's contain much information on the health of the two families. Between 1886 and 1890, William Edgar Roe, Walter Clark Roe, James Roe, Pierre Roe, and Frank Childs Roe all contracted tuberculosis; the latter three died of the disease. Symptoms, treatments, and family reactions to the illness are all important topics during this period, especially in the letters of Mary Wickham Roe after Walter was stricken in 1889 (Box 7).

In 1890 Mary and Walter moved to Ft. Worth, Texas for health reasons. Ordained in 1892, Walter served in the Dallas-Ft. Worth area for some years, but the Roes became interested in the missionary work being done at Colony, Oklahoma, by Frank Hall Wright, and Walter took charge of the mission there in 1897. The Roes' professional correspondence is located in Series VIII, Missionary Correspondence, but their personal letters also contain much information about conditions at Colony and its daily operations. Additional material can be found in the letters of Elizabeth Merwin Roe Page, always called Lillie, who served as Field Secretary to the Women's. Executive Committee of the Reformed Church in America from 1903-1813 and who visited Colony several times. Her letters are usually undated and these have been placed in Boxes 14-15, folders 420-52. (For additional information, see also the Page Family Papers.)

The third section of correspondence also contains many letters by Joseph Wickham Roe, beginning with notes describing his school life and activities at Burr and Burton, the Hill School, and Yale. After his 1895 graduation, Joseph's letters are mainly brief announcements of news, travel plans, and financial information, However, the Addition to the Roe Papers contains 1902 courtship letters written by his first wife, Nellie Allen Roe, who died six weeks after their marriage, as well as travel letters written by Joseph to his cousin Miranda B. Merwin.

The fourth and final section of correspondence covers the years between approximately 1915 and 1960 (Boxes 10-14, folders 324-419) and reflects the changes in the lives of the Roe children at this time. Lillie resigned as Field Secretary in 1913. She remained interested in mission work, but her letters are increasingly devoted to personal matters, especially to her ill-health. Her daughter Elizabeth Merwin Page Harris, called Bee, becomes a frequent correspondent of both Joseph and Mary Wickham Roe in the late 1920's, as her mother's health fails. These letters contain news of family financial arrangements and descriptions of her

literary work. The letters of Lillie's younger daughter Marjorie Page Schauffler, called Marnie, are mainly brief, personal notes.

Mary Wickham Roe's correspondence also demonstrates her changing interests. After the death of Walter Clark Roe in 1913, she remained at Colony until 1932, and worked to further Protestant evangelization efforts in the United States and Latin America. Correspondents include Marcia Snyder, Anna Bayard Hawley, Charles Henry Lathrop, L.D. Collingwood, and Henry Turner. There are some letters from relatives, particularly William Edgar Roe, his daughter Caroline Clark Roe, and Henry Wickham Quinan. Topics include Mary's journeys to Central and South America, the mission field, and general religious themes. There are fewer letters after her retirement to California and most of these are personal notes written by Bee and Henry Wickham Quinan.

Joseph Wickham Roe remarried in 1915, and this final section contains letters of his wife, Mary Lambertson Roe, and her daughter, Betty Lambertson Pratt. Most of these are brief and personal. There is relatively little business correspondence, with the exception of several 1922 letters by Orville and Katherine Wright concerning an aviation film. Another subject of interest to Joseph Wickham Roe was genealogy. Beginning about 1915, he corresponds about the histories of the Roe, Wickham, Ludlow, and Brewster families. Correspondents include Clarence Torrey, Sarah Stebbins, Anna D. Roe Keith, Horace Halley, and Olga Starrett Chambers. Most of the letters from the last years of his life are brief notes written by Bee, with occasional letters from Marnie.

Many other topics are covered in the correspondence. For example, researchers can find a great deal of material on European travel in 1879; 1887, 1898, and 1902; on family reactions to death in 1873, 1889, 1897, 1903, and 1906; and on the difficulty of retiring in 1895, 1905, and 1931. The Roe family correspondence, especially when used in conjunction with the Wickham Family Papers, provides an interesting view of family and social life in nineteenth and early twentieth century America.

Series II, Family Papers, is housed in Boxes 18-29 of the Roe Family Papers and consists of a variety of materials by, about, or collected by members of the Roe family. The collection includes genealogical materials on the Brewer, Dresser, Ludlow, Roe, and Wickham families; financial records of James Gilbert Roe; reviews of novels by Edward Payson Roe and a short story, "Elder Strong Speaks Rather Strongly", also by Roe; a folder of sermon notes by Caroline Powell Roe Landon; obituaries of Peter Roe; newspaper clippings, poetry, and scrapbooks; and seven folders of memorabilia.

Material on Alfred Cox Roe and Emma Wickham Roe can be found in Boxes 18-20. The collection contains his chaplain's records and reports from 186-165, and two folders of articles about his war experiences; a folder of notes and reports on his work in New York City as a missionary for the American Christian Commission; "Street Talks" he delivered when pastor in Lowell, Massachusetts; and records from his ministerial career. There are also several folders of lecture notes, newspaper clippings, and other papers, including an article on "Hawthorne and his Teachings", published in 1888. The Roe Addition contains two drafts of his unpublished manuscript, "Rabboni: A Story of Jesus and His Friends". Material on Emma Wickham Roe includes an 1846 composition book, memorabilia of S.F.B. Morse, estate papers, and an obituary.

Boxes 20-21 contain the papers of Joseph Wickham Roe. These provide much information about his estate. (See also the Roe Addition, Boxes 158-160.) Also included are school compositions, reports, and other papers.

The papers of Mary Abigail Roe are located in Boxes 21-26. Much of this material is related to her teaching career. The papers also contain a typescript of "Recollections of the Roe Family"; reviews of two of her novels; six folders of other writings by Mary Abigail Roe; scrapbooks, clippings, and pamphlets; and a presentation copy of A. Moss Merwin's "The Drift from Rome", as well as an obituary of the author.

Boxes 26-29 contain the personal papers of Mary Wickham Roe and Walter Clark Roe. In addition to financial records, Mary Wickham Roe's papers include magazine and newspaper clippings, poetry, pamphlets, and obituaries. There are three folders of miscellaneous writings and five of Bible stories written with Walter Clark Roe. These papers also include biographical notes, obituaries, financial records, lecture notes, and the manuscript of his article, "Switzerland".

Series III, Diaries, fills Boxes 30-36, and contains diaries of several members of the Roe family. Alfred Cox Roe's diaries run from 1856-1900, and most of the brief daily entries are in shorthand. Mary Abigail Roe's 1879 diary is a record of her European tour. The diaries of Joseph Wickham Roe (1884, 1902-1960) contain short daily entries, usually professional in nature. Much information concerning the early years of Colony mission can be found in the Colony journals of Mary Wickham Roe. Topics in her later diaries include family news, details of her lecture tours, and her trips to Central and South America. Walter Clark Roe's diaries also provide material on the mission at Colony. The 1908-1909 diaries mention his work with the Ft. Sill Apaches.

Sermons by Alfred Cox Roe and Walter Clark Roe are found in Series IV. Most of. Alfred Cox Roe's sermons date from 1870-1874, the years of his ministerial service in Lowell, Massachusetts and Geneva, Galen, and Clyde, New York. Walter Clark Roe's sermons were almost all written for the churches he served in the Ft. Worth area from 1893-1897. There is one folder of mission sermons. The sermon fragments and sermon notes may also date from Colony.

Series V, Printed Works, contains both works written by and works owned by several members of the Roe family. Boxes 45-51 house a virtually complete collection of the novels of Edward Payson Roe. Other works in this series authored by Roes include Joseph Wickham Roe's *Inventors and Engineers of Old New Haven*; two novels by Mary Abigail Roe, and her *Reminiscences of E.P. Roe* (Roe Addition, Box 162); and Mary E. Roe's *The Count of Elsinore; or, Valdemar the Baltic Rover*. Boxes 53-57 contain a variety of printed items. Books not otherwise identified were probably collected by Mary Wickham Roe.

Series VI, Family Photographs, fills Boxes 58-66 of the Roe Family Papers. Photographs of people, mostly of family members and family friends, are found in Boxes 58-63; photographs of places in Boxes 64-66.

Series VII, Henry Roe Cloud Papers, is located in Boxes 67-72 of the Roe Family Papers and contains. correspondence and other material relating to Henry Roe Cloud. Most of the correspondence is with Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe and dates from Cloud's student years, 1907-1914. These letters are almost entirely personal. Subjects discussed include Cloud's adjustment to Yale, his student life and activities, career choices, and conditions among American Indians, particularly within his own tribe. Correspondence with Mary Wickham Roe traces the relationship between the missionary and her adopted son, who apparently shared many of her ideas and concerns.

After 1914, the amount of correspondence diminishes sharply. While Mary Wickham Roe continues to be the major correspondent, most letters are now business-like in tone and concern the founding and funding of Roe Indian Institute. There are also letters from Elizabeth Bender Cloud to "Mother Roe", containing family news. Cousin Elizabeth Merwin Page Harris becomes a regular correspondent during the 1930's and 1940's. These letters discuss her mother's failing health, Cloud's own heart condition, family concerns, and her historical novels.

There is, however, almost no documentation of Cloud's professional life. Several letters to G. Elmer E. Lindquist and J. Leighton Read concern Indian education, and in a 1945 letter to Bee, Henry comments unfavorably on Indian Affairs Commissioner John Collier. In addition to correspondence, the series also contains newspaper clippings, drafts of articles and speeches, and Cloud's 1916 autobiographical pamphlet, "From Wigwam to Pulpit". Two copies of the 1928 Meriam Report, co-authored by Cloud, can be found in Series XI, Box 137, and an additional folder of material can be found in Box 164 of the Roe Addition.

Series VIII, Missionary Correspondence, is housed in Boxes 73-82 of the Roe Family Papers and contains correspondence connected with the missionary careers of Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe. From 1897 until approximately 1920, most of the correspondence is concerned with the Indian missions of the Reformed Church in America, and covers a wide variety of subjects. Topics include the operation of the missions, social conditions and educational needs of reservation Indians, Indian attachment to tribal customs, and missionary dissatisfaction with policies of the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Information on the routine operations of the missions, especially of Colony, and on the Reformed Church's mission efforts in general, can be found in the letters of officials of the Women's Board of Domestic Missions. Correspondents include Board Presidents Emily Bussing (1893-1925) and Elsie Maynard (1926-1928); Corresponding Secretaries Edith Allen (1904-1926) and Ruth Rule (1927-1932); Office Secretary Helen Voorhees (1911-1930); and Chairmen of the Committee on Indian Work Louise Runk (1896-1921) and

Ada Quinley Knox (1922-1929). Mary Wickham Roe's sister Lillie was Field Secretary from 1903-1913. Her correspondence is found in Series I, Family Correspondence, and in the Page Family Papers. Correspondence with Commissioners of Indian Affairs Francis Leupp, C.H. Larrabee, R.S. Valentine, R.M. Preston, and Cato Sells documents missionary reactions to governmental policies concerning Indians, as do letters of various agency superintendents with jurisdiction over specific missions.

Much of the above material relates to the mission at Colony, the earliest and most important of the Reformed Church foundations. Correspondents of the Roes from Colony include Frank Hall Wright (at Colony 1894-1897), Henry A. Vruwink (1913-1922), John H. Baxter (1923-1926), Richard H. Harper (1927-1929), Peter Van Es (1930-1932), and mission assistants Mary Jensen and Johanna Meengs. The letters of benefactor Kate Olcott contain many financial details about the mission. Colony has a significant number of Indian correspondents, including Paul and Edna Goodbear, William Ohlerking, John Fletcher, Frank Hamilton, Ella Butts, Richard Birdhead, Wautan Wauzitza, Two Crows, and John Ottipoby. Their letters shed much light on the daily lives of Oklahoma Indians in the early twentieth century, as well as revealing a variety of attitudes toward white culture and tribal customs. There is also correspondence with local agency superintendents Walter Dickens and John H. Seger, usually reflecting missionary disapproval of government policies. Additional information concerning Colony can be found in the letters of Reese Kincaide, director of Mohonk Lodge, a mission-sponsored Indian crafts co-operative; and in the post-1916 letters of G.A. Watermulder, superintendent of missions for the Reformed Church.

The other Reformed Church missions are also well-represented in this series. The Comanche-Lawton preaching station is discussed by several missionaries, including Leonard and Maud Legters, J. Leighton Read, and Robert Chaat. The letters of J. Denton Simms provide information on the impoverished and still tribal Jicarilla Apaches served by Dulce Mission. Walter Clark Roe's Ft. Sill correspondents include missionaries Hendrina Hospers, Clover Mahan, and Mary MacMillan. The Mescalero correspondence is more extensive, and contains details of the missionaries' fight to protect the reservation from National Park status. Correspondents include E.M. Fincher (at Mescalero 1908-1913), Richard H. Harper (1913-1915), James Dykema (1916-1920), N.E. and Marjorie Overman (1920-1931), John L. Mixon (1931-1933), and Peter Van Es (1933). Finally, the correspondence from Winnebago Mission contains detailed discussions of reservation policies and of the rise of the peyote cult. Correspondents include missionaries G.A. Watermulder and Anna Berkenpas, Agency Superintendent Albert H. Kneale, and Indians Louisa Johnson Bear, Eva DuPuis Gover, and Lucy Hunter.

Other correspondents concerned with North American missions and Indian welfare are G. Elmer E. Lindquist, first principal of the Roe Indian Institute and later Chairman of the Y.M.C.A. Committee on Indian Work; Robert D. Hall of the Rosebud Indian Mission; and S.M. Brosius of the Indian Rights Association.

Many of these correspondents continue writing through the 1920's and, in some cases, the 1930's. The focus of the collection, however, changes in the early 1920's. There is more generalized discussion of Indian welfare and of governmental policies toward the Indians. The letters of Mary Wickham Roe are particularly critical of what she perceived as the Bureau of Indian Affairs' tolerance of tribalism and immorality, especially under the controversial direction of John Collier. In addition, the missionaries in the field begin to find the decisions of the Women's Board confusing and uninformed about the real needs of the Indians. The collection documents these changes in Board policy, which led to the closing of Colony mission and the partial abandonment of Dulce in 1932.

Beginning in the 1920's, the correspondence also reflects Mary Wickham Roe's increased interest in Protestant evangelization efforts among the Indians of Latin America. Correspondents include missionaries Dorothy and Dudley Peck, Paul Burgess, R. Esther Smith, Georgia Robertson, Harry Strachan, Lacy Simms, and Leonard Legters, as well as exchange students Jose Chicol and Anhel Castro. Topics include the status of Indians in Latin America, the lack of basic literacy in Mexico and Guatamala, and the missionaries' dislike of native Roman Catholic practices. Many other subjects are discussed in the correspondence. Researchers can find, for example, correspondence on land allotment, farming practices, the ration system, Indian fairs, boarding-school education, and tribal customs. In general, the series provides insight into the views of missionaries on reservation life and tribal activities.

Boxes 83-102 contain Series IX, Missionary Papers, which consists of a variety of materials relating to Indians and to mission work among them. The series has been divided into four sections: *North American* 

#### Missions of the Reformed Church in America; Other Missions to Indians of North America; Indians of North America; and Missions to the Indians of Latin America.

Section one, *North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America*, fills Boxes 83-87. It begins with material on the Women's Board of Domestic Missions, including several annual reports, a 1932 history of the Board's religious work, and several folders of pamphlets, newspaper clippings, obituaries, and speech notes. The remainder of the section is arranged alphabetically by name of mission. All of the missions connected with the Roes' work are represented. Colony material includes financial accounts, records of camp-meetings and conferences, several folders of Indian testimonials, circular letters detailing mission activities 1899-1930, newspaper clippings, and pamphlets on life at the mission, some of which were written by the Roes. Circular letters, clippings, and mission pamphlets are also available for Comanche-Lawton and Dulce-Jicarilla Missions. Material on Ft. Sill-Apache Mission includes papers on prisoner relief for the Geronimo band. There is one folder of papers relating to the reservation rights campaign at Mescalero Mission. The material on Winnebago Mission includes Indian testimonials and copies of the 1913 "Monthly Recorder". (See also Box 164 of the Roe Addition.)

Section two, *Other Missions,* is contained in Boxes 87-88 of the Roe Family Papers. It consists almost entirely of pamphlets and leaflets on various Protestant missions to Indians, such as those operated by the Presbyterian Church in the U.S. and the Methodist Episcopal Church.

Section three, *Indians of North America*, is housed in Boxes 88-97 and is devoted to non-mission papers. There is considerable material on the Bureau of Indian Affairs, including addresses, several annual reports, informational bulletins, and an extensive run of *Indians at Work*, a Bureau publication edited by John Collier. Four folders of magazine and newspaper clippings contain articles detailing the missionary view of Bureau policies, including one on John Collier (Box 94, folder 1639). A history of the Reformed Church's mission work can be found in the September and December, 1940 issues of *The Chronicles of Oklahoma*. Account books, catalogs, and newspaper articles relating to Mohonk Lodge, an Indian crafts co-operative, have been placed in this section. In addition, the collection contains smaller amounts of material on many organizations and topics, including the American Indian Institute, the Indian Rights Association, the early Lake Mohonk Conferences on the Indian, writings by and obituaries of John H. Seger, and a folder of material on the peyote cult.

Section four, *Missions to the Indians of Latin America,* fills Boxes 98-102 and consists mostly of pamphlets, circular letters, and newspaper and magazine clippings which describe Protestant missionary activities. The section contains materials on the Reformed Church's mission in Chiapas, Mexico; the evangelical Committee on Co-Operation in Latin America; and the Chiquimula mission to the Cakchikel Indians in Guatamala. There are also several folders of general-interest newspaper and magazine clippings.

Series X, Missionary Photographs, is located in Boxes 103-15 and has been divided into three sections: *Missions of the Reformed Church in America, Indians of North America,* and *Latin America.* All photographs which could be identified as pertaining to a specific mission have been placed in the first section. These include views, portraits of Indians and missionaries, and group shots. There are several albums which date from the earliest years of Colony and Ft. Sill. Section two, *Indians of North America,* contains many interesting studio portraits (ca. 1900-1915) which provide details of contemporary costume. One such photograph shows a young woman in full traditional dress carrying an ivory-handled parasol. There are also group portraits, portraits of several peyote cult leaders, and views. The third section, *Latin America,* consists of photographs and postcards from Mary Wickham Roe's trip to Central and South America. Box 112 contains glass negatives.

Boxes 113-115 contain Oversize family papers and photographs. These include Civil War records of Alfred Cox Roe, a genealogical chart kept by Joseph Wickham Roe, and portraits of several members of the Roe family. The Oversized Mission photographs include early views of Colony Mission and Seger School.

Boxes 116-155 house Series XI, Indian Book Collection. The collection belonged to Walter Clark and Mary Wickham Roe, and it contains books on many aspects of Indian life and culture in both North America and Latin America. Many of the books on Latin America are accounts of Protestant evangelization activity. Several works in the collection were written by friends and correspondents of the Roes, including Albert H.

Kneale's Indian Agent, G. Elmer E. Lindquist's The Jesus Road and the Red Man, and John H. Seger's Early Days Among the Cheyenne and Arapaho Indians.

The Addition to the Roe Family appers is located in Boxes 156-164 and has been divided into six series. Series I, Family Correspondence, contains correspondence of Joseph Wickham Roe. It consists primarily of 1902 courtship letters written by his first wife, Nellie Allen Roe, and letters written by Joseph to his cousin, Miranda B. Merwin. Estate papers and memorabilia of Joseph Wickham Roe are located in Series II together with an unpublished manuscript by his father Alfred Cox Roe. Printed Works, Series V, includes a copy of Mary Abigail Roe's *E.P. Roe: Reminiscences of His Life*. There are two small albums of family pictures and several portraits in Series VI, Family Photographs. Also included is a folder of Henry Roe Cloud Papers and the Addition concludes with three folders of Missionary Papers. These contain a fifty year history of the Indian work of the Women's Board of Domestic Missions, notes on camp-meetings in the hand of Elizabeth Page Harris, and a "Pageant of Indian History at Colony" also by Elizabeth Page Harris.

### Arrangement

Arranged in twelve series: I. Family Correspondence, 1832-1960. II. Family Papers, 1846-1977. III. Diaries, 1856-1940. IV. Sermons, 1865-1911. V. Printed Works, 1849-1939. VI. Family Photographs, 1861-1960. VII. Henry Roe Cloud Papers, 1907-1952. VIII. Missionary Correspondence, 1897-1942. IX. Missionary Papers, 1886-1941. X. Missionary Photographs, 1860-1940. XI. Indian Book Collection, 1870-1956. XII. Roe Addition, 1802-1970.

# **Collection Contents**

# Series I: Family Correspondence, 1832-1960

#### 6.25′ (15 boxes)

Series I, FAMILY CORRESPONDENCE, fills Boxes 1-15 of the Roe Family Papers. The series is chronologically arranged. Undated correspondence is found in Boxes 14-15, folders 420-463.

b. 1, f. 1-33	Correspondence	1832-1857 October
b. 2, f. 34-75	Correspondence	1857 November-1864 July
b. 3, f. 76-102	Correspondence	1864 August-1866 July
b. 4, f. 103-138	Correspondence	1866 October-1883 June
b. 5, f. 139-168	Correspondence	1883 July-1886 May
b. 6, f. 169-201	Correspondence	1886 June-1889 April
b. 7, f. 202-229	Correspondence	1889 May-1895 April
b. 8, f. 230-265	Correspondence	1895 May-1900
b. 9, f. 266-298	Correspondence	1901-1907
b. 10, f. 299-333	Correspondence	1908-1923
b. 11, f. 334-365	Correspondence	1924-1940 September
b. 12, f. 366-392	Correspondence	1940 October-1958 June
b. 13, f. 393-416	Correspondence	1958 July-1960 June
b. 14, f. 417-419	Correspondence	1960 July-1960
	See also: <u>box 156, folders 1-22</u>	November
b. 14, f. 420-441	Page, Elizabeth Merwin Roe	undated
b. 15, f. 442-452	Page, Elizabeth Merwin Roe	undated
b. 15, f. 453	Roe, Joseph Wickham	undated
b. 15, f. 454-455	Roe, Mary Wickham	undated

b. 15, f. 456	B - P	undated
b. <b>15</b> , f. <b>457</b>	R - W	undated
b. 15, f. 458-459	Unidentified	undated
b. 15, f. 460-463	Fragments	undated

# Series II: Family Papers, 1846-1977

### 6.0′ (14 boxes)

Series II, FAMILY PAPERS, is located in Boxes 16-29 of the Roe Family Papers. The material is arranged alphabetically by person or family and then chronologically.

b. 16, f. 464	Brewster family genealogy	undated
b. 16, f. 465	Dresser family genealogy	undated
b. 16, f. 466	Edwards and Williams families: genealogy	undated
	Landon, Caroline Powell Roe	
b. 16, f. 467	Estate papers	1897, 1900
b. 16, f. 468	Magazine clippings	undated
b. 16, f. 469	Obituaries	1897
b. 16, f. 470	Sermons and sermon notes	undated
b. 16, f. 471-472	Ludlow family genealogy	1914, 1939, undated
	Merwin family	
b. 16, f. 473	Reminiscences	undated
b. <b>16</b> , f. <b>47</b> 4	Scrapbook	undated
b. 16, f. 475	Merwin, Miranda B: guestbook See also: <u>box 157, folder 23</u>	undated
	Roe family	
b. 16, f. 476	Address book	undated
b. 16, f. 477-480	Genealogy	undated
	Memorabilia	
b. 17, f. 481	American flags	undated
b. 17, f. 482-483	Basketwork	undated
b. 17, f. 484	Civil War chaplain's cap and stripes	1864
b. 17, f. 485	Drawing of girl	1866
b. 17, f. 486	Hair	undated
b. 17, f. 487	Leaf, pouch, tile	undated
b. 17, f. 488	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 17, f. 489-490	Papers	undated
b. 17, f. 491	Pouch with newspaper clippings	1870, undated

Roe family (continued)

b. 17, f. 492	"Recollections of the Roe family" English	undated
b. 17, f. 493	Surveyor's book	undated
	loe, Alfred Cox	
S	ee also: <u>box 114, folder 1968</u>	
b. 18, f. 494-495	Addresses and lectures	1870-1875, undated
b. 18, f. 496	American Christian Commission: notes and reports	1865-1867
b. 18, f. 497-500	Bills	1891-1893
b. 18, f. 501	Check stubs	1897-1900, undated
	Civil War	
b. 18, f. 502	Chaplain's record books	1864-1865
b. 18, f. 503	Chaplain's reports	1864-1865
b. 18, f. 504	Chaplain's roster	1865
b. 18, f. 505	Enlistment and discharge papers	1863-1865
b. 18, f. 506	Evangelical Christian Union	undated
b. 18, f. 507	Orders	1864-1865
b. 18, f. 508-510	Writings	1864-1888, undated
b. 19, f. 511	Funeral addresses	1870-1877
b. 19, f. 512	Lecture notes	1880's
b. 19, f. 513	Memorabilia, printed	undated
b. <b>19</b> , f. <b>51</b> 4	Memorabilia of trip to Scotland	1890
b. 19, f. 515	Miscellaneous papers	undated
b. 19, f. 516	New York Collegiate Institute	1901
b. 19, f. 517-518	Newspaper clippings	1858-1900
b. 19, f. 519-520	Prayer meeting skeletons	1873-1877
b. 19, f. 521	Register of sermons, baptisms, etc.	1870-1882
b. 19, f. 522	"Street Talks" English	1870-1871
b. 19, f. 523-528	Writings	1868-1881
b. 20, f. 529	Writings	1884, 1890

#### Roe, Alfred Cox (continued)

b. 20, f. 530	Writings: "The Duty of Being Beautiful"	undated
b. 20, f. 531	Writings: "Hawthorne and his Teachings"	undated
b. 20, f. 532	Roe, Caroline Marsh: scrapbook of the Rockies	1915
	Roe, Edward Payson	
b. 20, f. 533	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 20, f. 534-535	Scrapbook of reviews	undated
b. 20, f. 536	Writings: "Doing Better" and "Elder Strong Speaks Rather Strongly"	1885, undated
	Roe, Emma Wickham	
b. 20, f. 537	Accounts and bills	1900-1906
b. 20, f. 538	Composition book and notebook	1846, undated
b. 20, f. 539	Estate papers	1906-1908
b. 20, f. 540	Memorabilia and obituary	1880-1906
b. 20, f. 541	Papers relating to S.F.B. Morse	1856, 1870, undated
	Roe, James Gilbert	
b. 20, f. 542	Financial records	1880-1888
b. 20, f. 543	Memorial poems and obituary	1897
	Roe, Joseph Wickham <u>See also: box 114, folders 1969-1970</u>	
	<u>See also: boxes 158-160, folder 35</u>	
b. 20, f. 544	Account books and compositions	1881-1883, 1957
b. 21, f. 545	Address: "Ludlow genealogy"	1938
b. 21, f. 546-548	Estate papers	1959-1977
b. 21, f. 549	<i>Fairfield News</i> English	1925
b. 21, f. 550	Funeral service	1960
b. 21, f. 551	Membership certificates	1925, 1941
b. 21, f. 552	Middlebury College, honorary degree	1945
b. 21, f. 553	Newspaper clippings and obituaries	1874-1960
b. 21, f. 554	Pamphlet on Memorial Quadrangle	1921
b. 21, f. 555	Programs	1889-1895
b. 21, f. 556	School reports, Hill School	1886-1887

#### Roe, Joseph Wickham (continued)

b. 21, f 558Zeppelin papersundatedRoc, Mary Abigail Sce Jisci box 114, folders 1971-19721850'sb. 21, f 559Autograph album1850'sb. 21, f 560-561Bills1904-1909b. 21, f 562Calendar of Maud Hoffman: "The Face of a Friend"1899b. 21, f 563"Feathered Tenants of a California Ranch" English1889-1909b. 21, f 564Floral catalogues1889-1909b. 21, f 565Greeting cards and visiting cardsundatedb. 21, f 566Illustrations: ancient ruinsundatedb. 22, f 567Illustrations: antundatedb. 22, f 568Knittling instructions and recipesundatedb. 22, f 570Assyriaundatedb. 22, f 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f 574Romeundatedb. 22, f 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f 576Romeundatedb. 22, f 578Romeundatedb. 22, f 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f 579Wonday Club" programs English1901.undatedb. 22, f 583Birdsundatedb. 23, f 584Birdsundated	b. 21, f. 557	Wedding invitation	1902
b21,f.559     Autograph album     1850's       b.21,f.560-561     Bills     1904-1909       b.21,f.560-561     Bills     1899       b.21,f.562     Calendar of Maud Hoffman: "The Face of a Friend"     1899       b.21,f.563     "Feathered Tenants of a California Ranch"     undated       b.21,f.564     Floral catalogues     1889-1909       b.21,f.565     Greeting cards and visiting cards     undated       b.21,f.566     Illustrations: ancient ruins     undated       b.22,f.567     Illustrations: ant interpret     undated       b.22,f.568     Knitting instructions and recipes     undated       b.22,f.570     Assyria     undated       b.22,f.571     Egypt     undated       b.22,f.572     Greece     undated       b.22,f.573     India     undated       b.22,f.574     Nacedonia     undated       b.22,f.575     Rome     undated       b.22,f.570     Rome     undated       b.22,f.571     Rome     undated       b.22,f.575     Rome     undated       b.22,f.570     Rome     undated       b.22,f.571     Rome     undated       b.22,f.572     Rome     undated       b.22,f.573     Rome     undated       b.22,	b. 21, f. 558	Zeppelin papers	undated
b. 21, f. 560-561       Bills       1904-1909         b. 21, f. 562       Calendar of Maud Hoffman: "The Face of a Friend"       1899         b. 21, f. 563       "Feathered Tenants of a California Ranch"       undated         b. 21, f. 564       Floral catalogues       1889-1909         b. 21, f. 564       Floral catalogues       1889-1909         b. 21, f. 565       Greeting cards and visiting cards       undated         b. 21, f. 566       Illustrations: ancient ruins       undated         b. 22, f. 567       Illustrations: art       undated         b. 22, f. 568       Knitting instructions and recipes       undated         b. 22, f. 569       Assyria       undated         b. 22, f. 570       Assyria and Babylonia       undated         b. 22, f. 571       Egypt       undated         b. 22, f. 572       Greece       undated         b. 22, f. 573       India       undated         b. 22, f. 575       Persian Empire       undated         b. 22, f. 576       Rome       undated         b. 22, f. 575       Persian Empire       undated         b. 22, f. 576       Rome       undated         b. 22, f. 576       Rome       undated         b. 22, f. 576       Ro			
b. 21, f. 562Calendar of Maud Hoffman: "The Face of a Friend"1899b. 21, f. 563"Feathered Tenants of a California Ranch"undatedb. 21, f. 564Floral catalogues1889-1909b. 21, f. 565Greeting cards and visiting cardsundatedb. 21, f. 566Illustrations: ancient ruinsundatedb. 22, f. 567Illustrations: antundatedb. 22, f. 567Illustrations: artundatedb. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 577"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582BirdsIndated1900-1905	b. 21, f. 559	Autograph album	1850′s
b. 21, f. 563"Feathered Tenants of a California Ranch"undatedb. 21, f. 564Floral catalogues1889-1909b. 21, f. 565Greeting cards and visiting cardsundatedb. 21, f. 566Illustrations: ancient ruinsundatedb. 22, f. 567Illustrations: ant ecipesundatedb. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedb. 22, f. 569Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 579Imaginalundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 581Mervin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 581%Do-lay Club" programs1900-1905c. 582BirdsBirdsundated	b. 21, f. 560-561	Bills	1904-1909
Image:	b. 21, f. 562	Calendar of Maud Hoffman: "The Face of a Friend"	1899
b. 21, f. 565 Greeting cards and visiting cards undated b. 21, f. 566 Illustrations: ancient ruins undated b. 22, f. 567 Illustrations: art undated b. 22, f. 568 Knitting instructions and recipes undated b. 22, f. 568 Knitting instructions and recipes undated b. 22, f. 569 Assyria b. 22, f. 570 Assyria and Babylonia undated b. 22, f. 570 Assyria and Babylonia undated b. 22, f. 571 Egypt undated b. 22, f. 572 Greec undated b. 22, f. 573 India undated b. 22, f. 573 Nacedonia undated b. 22, f. 575 Persian Empire undated b. 22, f. 576 Rome undated b. 22, f. 576 Rome undated b. 22, f. 577 % Rome undated b. 22, f. 579 "Roundtable Talks" English Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary 1901, undated b. 22, f. 582 "Monary Club" programs English Birds India Undated India Statistical S	b. 21, f. 563		undated
b. 21, f. 566Illustrations: ancient ruinsundatedb. 22, f. 567Illustrations: artundatedb. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedb. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedb. 22, f. 569Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Mervin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582Birdsundated	b. 21, f. 564	Floral catalogues	1889-1909
b. 22, f. 567Illustrations: artundatedb. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedLecturesLecturesb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 577Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 576Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 578Romeundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 21, f. 565	Greeting cards and visiting cards	undated
b. 22, f. 568Knitting instructions and recipesundatedLecturesb. 22, f. 569Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 577"Roundtable Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 576Konde Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 21, f. 566	Illustrations: ancient ruins	undated
Lecturesb. 22, f. 569Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 567	Illustrations: art	undated
b. 22, f. 569Assyriaundatedb. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579''Roundtable Talks''undatedb. 22, f. 580Literry fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Macedonia'undatedb. 22, f. 582''Noundtable Talks''undatedb. 22, f. 581Birdsundatedb. 22, f. 582Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 568	Knitting instructions and recipes	undated
b. 22, f. 570Assyria and Babyloniaundatedb. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 579Undatedundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks"undatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated		Lectures	
b. 22, f. 571Egyptundatedb. 22, f. 572Greeceundatedb. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 576Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceb. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 569	Assyria	undated
b. 22, f. 572 Greece undated b. 22, f. 573 India undated b. 22, f. 574 Macedonia undated b. 22, f. 575 Persian Empire undated b. 22, f. 575 Rome undated b. 22, f. 576 TROM Rome undated b. 22, f. 579 Rome undated b. 22, f. 579 Rome undated b. 22, f. 579 India Rome undated b. 22, f. 580 Literary fragments undated b. 22, f. 581 Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary 1901, undated b. 22, f. 582 "Monday Club" programs English Birds Birds Birds Undated Undate	b. 22, f. 570	Assyria and Babylonia	undated
b. 22, f. 573Indiaundatedb. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576-578Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literry fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Molay Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 571	Egypt	undated
b. 22, f. 574Macedoniaundatedb. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576-578Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 572	Greece	undated
b. 22, f. 575Persian Empireundatedb. 22, f. 576-578Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905b. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 573	India	undated
b. 22, f. 576-578Romeundatedb. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceNatural scienceundated	b. 22, f. 574	Macedonia	undated
b. 22, f. 579"Roundtable Talks" Englishundatedb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceb. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 575	Persian Empire	undated
Englishb. 22, f. 580Literary fragmentsundatedb. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceb. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 576-578	Rome	undated
b. 22, f. 581Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary1901, undatedb. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceb. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 579		undated
b. 22, f. 582"Monday Club" programs English1900-1905Natural scienceNatural scienceb. 23, f. 583-585Birdsundated	b. 22, f. 580	Literary fragments	undated
English Natural science b. 23, f. 583-585 Birds undated	b. 22, f. 581	Merwin, A. Moss: "The Drift from Rome" and obituary	1901, undated
b. 23, f. 583-585 Birds undated	b. 22, f. 582		1900-1905
		Natural science	
b. 23, f. 586 Botanical illustrations undated	b. 23, f. 583-585	Birds	undated
	b. 23, f. 586	Botanical illustrations	undated

#### Roe, Mary Abigail > Natural science (continued)

b. 23, f. 587-588	Botanical specimens	undated
b. 23, f. 589	Botany: field guides	undated
b. 23, f. 590	Evolution	undated
b. 23, f. 591-592	Insects	undated
b. 23, f. 593	Mammals, marine invertebrates, and minerals	undated
b. 23, f. 594	Newspaper clippings	undated
	Notebooks	
b. 23, f. 595	Ancient history; China	undated
b. 23, f. 596	Helen Hunt Jackson; mineralogy	undated
b. 23, f. 597	Mineralogy	undated
b. 24, f. 598	Natural history	undated
b. 24, f. 599	Physiology; War of 1812	undated
b. 24, f. 600	Sea-shells	undated
b. 24, f. 601	Zoology	undated
b. 24, f. 602	Zoology; astronomy; U.S. history	undated
b. 24, f. 603	Obituary	1920
b. 24, f. 604	Pamphlets, religious	undated
b. 24, f. 605	Plaque	undated
b. 24, f. 606	Plate for visiting card	undated
b. 24, f. 607	"Recollections of the Roe family" English	undated
b. 24, f. 608	Reviews of novels	1876, 1886
b. 24, f. 609	Scrapbook	undated
b. 25, f. 610	Scrapbook	undated
b. 25, f. 611	Scrapbook of poetry	undated
b. 25, f. 612	Sketchbook	undated
b. 25, f. 613	Travel brochures	undated
b. 25, f. 614-618	Writings	1882-1891, undated
b. 26, f. 619	Writings	undated
Dea	ManulAlialhana	

Roe, Mary Wickham

### Roe, Mary Wickham (continued)

b.26, f.621China Information Service1940b.26, f.622-629Financial records1907-1928b.26, f.630-631Financial records: accounts1941-1943b.26, f.632-634Financial records: estate1941-1943b.26, f.632-634Friends of Spain1935-1937b.26, f.635Genealogical records1921-1923b.26, f.636Genealogical recordsundatedb.26, f.638-639Magazine fictionundatedb.27, f.640Marriage certificate1887b.27, f.641Mapsundatedb.27, f.644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb.27, f.645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b.27, f.647Mespaper clippings1934b.27, f.650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb.27, f.651Notebooks1999.undatedb.27, f.651Notebooks of poetryundatedb.27, f.654Notebooks of poetryundatedb.27, f.654Notebooks of poetryundatedb.28, f.659Notesundatedb.28, f.659Papersundatedb.28, f.664Poetryundatedb.28, f.664Poetryundatedb.28, f.664-666Poetryundatedb.28, f.664-666School report, Comwall Collegiate Institute1995b.28, f.664-670South American trip1925b.28, f.664-670South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 620	Addresses	undated
b. 26, f. 630-631Financial records: accounts1914-1938b. 26, f. 632-634Financial records: estate1941-1943b. 26, f. 632-634Friends of Spain1935-1937b. 26, f. 635Genealogical records1921-1923b. 26, f. 636Genealogical recordsundatedb. 26, f. 637Greeting cardsundatedb. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641-643Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippingsundatedb. 27, f. 651Netebooksundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 655Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 657Papersundatedb. 28, f. 658Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 663Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-660Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1897b. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 621	China Information Service	1940
b. 26, f. 632-634Financial records: estate1941-1943b. 26, f. 632Friends of Spain1935-1937b. 26, f. 635Genealogical records1921-1923b. 26, f. 636Genealogical recordsundatedb. 26, f. 637Greeting cardsundatedb. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641-643Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 644Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1902-1903b. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 664Paersundatedb. 28, f. 664Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-6670South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 622-629	Financial records	1907-1928
b. 26, f. 635Friends of Spain1935-1937b. 26, f. 636Genealogical records1921-1923b. 26, f. 637Greeting cardsundatedb. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 644Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 651Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 28, f. 657Notesundatedb. 28, f. 664Peition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-670South American trip1897	b. 26, f. 630-631	Financial records: accounts	1914-1938
b. 26, f. 636Genealogical records1921-1923b. 26, f. 637Greeting cardsundatedb. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 641-643Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 651Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 659-661Papersundatedb. 28, f. 664Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 632-634	Financial records: estate	1941-1943
b. 26, f. 637Greeting cardsundatedb. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 647Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 27, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 657Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 663Petrion to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 29, f. 666South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 635	Friends of Spain	1935-1937
b. 26, f. 638-639Magazine fictionundatedb. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 641Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 644Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1913b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippingsundatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 664Peersundatedb. 28, f. 664Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 29, f. 666South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 636	Genealogical records	1921-1923
b. 27, f. 640Marriage certificate1887b. 27, f. 641Mapsundatedb. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 659Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 29, f. 6667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879	b. 26, f. 637	Greeting cards	undated
b.27, f. 641-643Mapsundatedb.27, f. 641Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb.27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b.27, f. 645Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b.27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb.27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb.27, f. 651-654Notebooks1899, undatedb.27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb.27, f. 656Notesundatedb.28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb.28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb.28, f. 662Petryundatedb.28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb.29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b.28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 26, f. 638-639	Magazine fiction	undated
b. 27, f. 644Mementos of Walter Clark Roeundatedb. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 645Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664Sochol report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 640	Marriage certificate	1887
b. 27, f. 645Memorabilia of European tour1902-1903b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 27, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 657Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 664Poetryundatedb. 28, f. 664School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 28, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 641-643	Maps	undated
b. 27, f. 646Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America1913b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651-654Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879b. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 644	Mementos of Walter Clark Roe	undated
b. 27, f. 647-649Newspaper clippings1923-1940, undatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651-654Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituariesundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickham	b. 27, f. 645	Memorabilia of European tour	1902-1903
Landbackundatedb. 27, f. 650Newspaper clippings on speaking toursundatedb. 27, f. 651-654Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickham	b. 27, f. 646	Missionary certificate, Reformed Church in America	1913
b. 27, f. 651-654Notebooks1899, undatedb. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 647-649	Newspaper clippings	
b. 27, f. 655Notebooks of poetryundatedb. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 650	Newspaper clippings on speaking tours	undated
b. 27, f. 656Notesundatedb. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe-Wary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 651-654	Notebooks	1899, undated
b. 28, f. 657Notes and clippings found in Bibleundatedb. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Wary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip		Natabaaka of pootry	undated
b. 28, f. 658Obituaries1941b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 655	Notebooks of poetry	undated
b. 28, f. 659-661Pamphletsundatedb. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925			
b. 28, f. 662Papersundatedb. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 656	Notes	undated
b. 28, f. 663Petition to Ft. Worth School Board1895b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657	Notes Notes and clippings found in Bible	undated undated
b. 28, f. 664-666Poetryundatedb. 29, f. 667School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute1879Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658	Notes Notes and clippings found in Bible Obituaries	undated undated 1941
b. 29, f. 667     School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute     1879       Roe, Mary Wickham       b. 28, f. 668-670     South American trip     1925	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661	Notes         Notes and clippings found in Bible         Obituaries         Pamphlets	undated undated 1941 undated
Roe, Mary Wickhamb. 28, f. 668-670South American trip1925	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661 b. 28, f. 662	Notes Notes and clippings found in Bible Obituaries Pamphlets Papers	undated undated 1941 undated undated
b. 28, f. 668-670 South American trip 1925	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661 b. 28, f. 662 b. 28, f. 663	Notes         Notes and clippings found in Bible         Obituaries         Pamphlets         Papers         Petition to Ft. Worth School Board	undated undated 1941 undated undated 1895
	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661 b. 28, f. 662 b. 28, f. 663 b. 28, f. 664-666	Notes         Notes and clippings found in Bible         Obituaries         Pamphlets         Papers         Petition to Ft. Worth School Board         Poetry	undated undated 1941 undated undated 1895 undated
b. 28, f. 671 Wedding invitation 1887	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661 b. 28, f. 662 b. 28, f. 663 b. 28, f. 664-666 b. 29, f. 667	NotesNotes and clippings found in BibleObituariesPamphletsPapersPetition to Ft. Worth School BoardPoetrySchool report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute	undated undated 1941 undated undated 1895 undated
	b. 27, f. 656 b. 28, f. 657 b. 28, f. 658 b. 28, f. 659-661 b. 28, f. 662 b. 28, f. 663 b. 28, f. 664-666 b. 29, f. 667 Roe	Notes         Notes and clippings found in Bible         Obituaries         Pamphlets         Papers         Petition to Ft. Worth School Board         Poetry         School report, Cornwall Collegiate Institute         Mary Wickham	undated undated 1941 undated undated 1895 undated 1879

### Roe, Mary Wickham (continued)

b. 28, f. 672-674	Writings	1893, 1903, undated
b. 28, f. 675-676	Writings with Walter Clark Roe: Bible Stories	undated
b. 29, f. 677-679	Writings with Walter Clark Roe: Bible Stories	undated
b. 29, f. 680	Roe, Peter: obituaries	1877
	Roe, Walter Clark	
b. 29, f. 681	Biographical notes	1911-1912
b. 29, f. 682-684	Financial records	1904-1913
b. 29, f. 685	Lecture notes	undated
b. 29, f. 686	Ministerial licenses	1892-1897
b. 29, f. 687	Notebook	undated
b. 29, f. 688	Notes on the Bible	undated
b. 29, f. 689	Obituaries	1913
b. 29, f. 690	Pamphlets	undated
b. 29, f. 691	"Switzerland" English	undated
b. 29, f. 692	Writings	undated
b. 29, f. 693	Wickham family genealogy	undated

# Series III: Diaries, 1856-1960

#### 3.0′ (7 boxes)

Diaries and appointment books kept by various members of the Roe family are housed in Boxes 30-36. They have been arranged alphabetically by person and then chronologically.

R	oe, Alfred Cox	
b. 30, f. 694-699	Diaries	1856-1870
b. 31, f. 700-705	Diaries	1871-1887
b. 32, f. 706-710	Diaries	1888-1900
b. 32, f. 711	Memo books	undated
R	oe, Joseph Wickham	
b. 33, f. 712-718	Diaries	1884-1927
b. 33, f. 719	Office diary	1927
b. 33, f. 720-721	Diaries	1928-1935
b. 34, f. 722-728	Diaries	1936-1960
R	oe, Mary Abigail	
b. 34, f. 729	Diary	1879
R	oe, Mary Wickham	
b. 34, f. 730	Diary	1877
b. 34, f. 731	Journals of visits to Colony	1891, 1896
b. 34, f. 732	Journal at Colony	1897-1900
b. 34, f. 732 b. 35, f. 733	Journal at Colony Reference diary	1897-1900 1897-1911
	-	
b. 35, f. 733	Reference diary	1897-1911
b. 35, f. 733 b. 35, f. 734-38 b. 36, f. 739-740	Reference diary Diaries	1897-1911 1898-1926

### Series IV: Sermons, 1865-1911

#### 3.5′ (8 boxes)

Series IV, SERMONS, fills Boxes 37-44 and contains sermons by Alfred Cox Roe and Walter Clark Roe. These have been arranged alphabetically by author and then chronologically.

	Roe, Alfred Cox	
b. 37, f. 748	"List of Selected Sermons" English	undated
b. 37, f. 749-765	Sermons	1865-1871 April
b. 38, f. 766-781	Sermons	1871 July-1872 June
b. <b>39</b> , f. <b>782-799</b>	Sermons	1872 July-1873 December
b. 40, f. 800-816	Sermons	1874 January-1875 June
b. 41, f. 817-833	Sermons	1875 July-1879 August
b. 42, f. 834-843	Sermons	1885-1898, undated
	Roe, Walter Clark	
b. 42, f. 844	"List of sermons" English	undated
b. 42, f. 845-851	Sermons 1-27	undated
b. 43, f. 852-867	Sermons 31-91	1893-1895
b. 44, f. 868-878	Sermons 92-163	1896, undated
b. 44, f. 879	Mission sermons	1904-1911
b. 44, f. 880-881	Sermon fragments	undated
b. 44, f. 882-884	Sermon notes	undated

### Series V: Printed Works, 1849-1939

#### 5.25′ (13 boxes)

Series V, PRINTED WORKS, is housed in Boxes 45-57. Works by Roe family members have been placed first, arranged alphabetically by author and title. These are followed by Works by Others, arranged alphabetically by author, or by title in the case of anonymous works.

Works by	Roe Family Members	
Roe	, Alfred Cox	
b. <b>45</b> , f. <b>885</b>	<i>Oral Lessons in Latin</i> English	1849
b. 45, f. 885 Roe	, Edward Payson	
b. <b>45</b> , f. <b>886</b>	<i>A of Fate</i> English	1880
b. 45, f. 887	<i>A Day of Fate</i> English	1902
b. <b>45</b> , f. 888	<i>Driven Back to Eden</i> English	1885
b. 46, f. 889	The Earth Trembled	1887
b. 46, f. 890	A Face Illumined English	1878
b. 46, f. 891	From Jest to Earnest English	1886
b. 47, f. 892	<i>He Fell in Love with His Wife</i> English	1886
b. 47, f. 893	<i>His Sombre Rival</i> English	1883
b. 47, f. 894	The Home Acre	1889
b. 48, f. 895	A Knight of the Nineteenth Century English	1877
b. 48, f. 896	<i>Miss Lou</i> English	1888
b. 48, f. 897	<i>Nature's Serial Story</i> English	1902
b. 49, f. 898	<i>Near to Nature's Heart</i> English	1876
b. 49, f. 899	<i>Opening a Chestnut Burr</i> English	1885
b. <b>49</b> , f. <b>900</b>	<i>An Original Belle</i> English	1885

#### Works by Roe Family Members > Roe, Edward Payson (continued)

b. 50, f. 901	Play and Profit in My Garden	1893
b. 50, f. 902	Success with Small Fruits	1881
b. 50, f. 903	Taken Alive	1892
b. 50, f. 904	An Unexpected Result English	1883
b. <b>51</b> , f. <b>905</b>	What Can She Do?	1892
b. <b>51</b> , f. <b>906</b>	What Can She Do?	1902
b. <b>51</b> , f. <b>907</b>	Without a Home	1881
b. <b>51</b> , f. 908	A Young Girl's Wooing English	1902
	Roe, Joseph Wickham	
b. <b>52,</b> f. <b>909</b>	<i>Christian Activity at Yale, III</i> English	undated
b. 52, f. 910	Inventors and Engineers of Old New Haven English	1939
b. <b>52</b> , f. <b>911</b>	Inventors and Engineers of Old New Haven English	1939
b. <b>52</b> , f. <b>912</b>	<i>James Hartness</i> English	1937
b. 52, f. 913	Yale Banner, Vol. LIII	1894
	Roe, Mary Abigail See also: box 162, folder 73	
b. 53, f. 914	Left in the Wilderness	1886
b. 53, f. 915	A Long Search	1885
b. 53, f. 916	Roe, Mary E., The Count of Elsinore; or, Valdemar the Baltic Rover	1901
Wor	ks by Others	
b. 53, f. 917	<i>Army and Navy Service Book</i> English	1918
b. 53, f. 918	Bassi, Ugo, Sermon in the Hospital	1888
b. 53, f. 919	<i>Bible</i> (Roe, Mary Wickham) English	1886
b. 54, f. 920	<i>Bible</i> (Roe, Walter Clark) English	1864
b. 54, f. 921	<i>Bible</i> (Roe, Walter Clark) English	undated

#### Works by Others (continued)

b. 54, f. 922	<i>Bible</i> (New Testament only) English	undated
b. 54, f. 923	Bridgewater State Normal School. Teacher's Guides	1894, undated
b. 54, f. 924	Burgess, Edward. Guide to the Student in Botany	1887
b. 55, f. 925	Carpenter, Frank C. Lands of the Caribbean	1925
b. 55, f. 926	<i>Curious Cobwebs</i> English	1884
b. 55, f. 927	Dorchester, D. "Alfred Tennyson," "What Is Literature?" "What Is Poetry?"	Undated 1893, 1892
b. 55, f. 928	Ewing, Juliana Horatia. Mrs. Overtheway's Remembrances	1893
b. 55, f. 929	Farmer, Fannie. The Boston Cooking School Cookbook	1918
b. 55, f. 930	Ferson, May Lyon. The Legend of the Narrows in Geneva Lake	undated
b. 55, f. 931	Gospel of St. John English	1879
b. 56, f. 932	Hauser Method of Harmonized Food Selections English	undated
b. <b>56</b> , f. <b>933</b>	Hawes, Joel, Character Everything to the Young	1892
b. 56, f. 934	Hawthorne, Nathaniel. The Celestial Railroad	1928
b. 56, f. 935	Kellogg, H. and D. Indians of the Southwest	1936
b. 56, f. 936	Llwyd, J.P.D. The Message of an Indian Relic	1909
b. 56, f. 937	Luigi, A Legend of Lake Leman	1885
b. 56, f. 938	McLeod. Lessons on Common Minerals	1891
b. 56, f. 939	<i>Miller System of Typewriting</i> English	1919
b. 56, f. 940	Reeve, James Knapp. 500 Places to Sell Manuscripts	1900
b. 56, f. 941	Schumacker, Anna, The Columbia Book of Yarns	1906
b. 56, f. 942	Selleck, Mrs. E.E. Dr. Selleck's Cookbook	undated
b. 56, f. 943	Snyder, Marcia Penfield. Eight Lands in Eight Weeks	1911
b. <b>57</b> , f. <b>94</b> 4	Soule and Campbell. Pronouncing Handbook	1873
b. <b>57</b> , f. <b>945</b>	We Drivers	1935
b. <b>57</b> , f. <b>946</b>	Woodhull, John F., Simple Experiments for the School Room	1889
b. <b>57</b> , f. <b>947</b>	Z.H.F. Typescript of articles	undated

## Series VI: Family Photographs, 1861-1960

### 3.5′ (9 boxes)

Boxes 58-66 of the Roe Family Papers contain Series VI, FAMILY PHOTOGRAPHS. Boxes 58-63 contain alphabetically arranged pictures of people, while Boxes 64-65 contain pictures of places. Box 66 holds lantern slides.

b. 58, f. 948	Albee family	1871-1874
b. 58, f. 949	Allen, Leda	1903
b. 58, f. 950	Allison, Edward, and relatives	undated
b. 58, f. 951	Anderson family	undated
b. 58, f. 952	Burnham family	undated
b. 58, f. 953	Caldwell family	undated
b. 58, f. 954	Caldwell, Susan Elizabeth	1886, undated
b. 58, f. 955	Clark family	undated
b. 58, f. 956	<u>Cloud, Elizabeth Bender</u>	undated
b. 58, f. 957	Cloud, Henry Roe	undated
b. 58, f. 958	Cox, Samuel	1865, undated
b. 58, f. 959	Coy family	undated
b. 58, f. 960	Fisher family and Fitch family	undated
b. 58, f. 961	Hall family	undated
b. 58, f. 962	Hoffman, Maud	undated
b. 58, f. 963	Landon, Caroline Powell Roe	1880, undated
b. 58, f. 964	Landon, Henry L.	("Dick")?
b. 58, f. 965	Lyman, Elizabeth Schauffler	1949
b. 58, f. 966	McMillan family	undated
b. 58, f. 967	Marvin family	undated
b. 58, f. 968-969	Merwin family	undated
b. 58, f. 970	Merwin, A. Moss	1864
b. 58, f. 971	Merwin, Miranda See also: <u>box 164, folder 78</u>	undated
b. 58, f. 972	Miscellaneous pictures and prints	undated
b. 58, f. 973	Page family	undated
b. 58, f. 974	Page, Alfred Rider	undated

b. <b>58,</b> f. <b>975</b>	Page, Elizabeth Merwin Roe	1932, undated
b. <b>59</b> , f. <b>976</b>	Porter family	undated
b. <b>59</b> , f. <b>977</b>	Quinan family	1884, undated
b. 59, f. 978-980	Roe family	1874, 1893, undated
b. 59, f. 981-982	Roe family friends	undated
b. <b>59</b> , f. 983-984	Roe, Alfred Cox See also: <u>box 114, folder 1973</u>	1865, 1882, 1901, undated
b. <b>59</b> , f. <b>985</b>	Roe, Alfred Cox and Roe, Emma Wickham	1900
b. <b>59</b> , f. <b>986</b>	Roe, Alfred Cox - friends	1864-1865
b. <b>59</b> , f. <b>987</b>	Roe, Alfred Cox - University of the City of New York, class of 1843	1893
b. 60, f. 988	Roe, Caroline Clark	1926, undated
b. 60, f. 989	Roe, Caroline Marsh	undated
b. 60, f. 990	Roe, Edward Payson and family	1865, undated
b. 60, f. 991	Roe, Emma Wickham See also: <u>box 114, folders 1974-1975</u>	1861, 1872, 1884, 1901
b. 60, f. 992	[Roe, James Gilbert?]	undated
b. 60, f. 993	Roe, Jennie	undated
b. 60, f. 994	Roe, John Peter	undated
b. 60, f. 995	Roe, Joseph Wickham and Roe, Nellie Allen See also: <u>box 114, folders 1976-1979 box 115, folder 1993</u> <u>box 164, folder 80</u>	1872-1903
b. 60, f. 996-997	Roe, Joseph Wickham	1905-1960
b. 60, f. 998	Roe, Joseph Wickham and Roe, Mary Lambertson	undated
b. 60, f. 999	Roe, Julia Morgan	undated
b. 60, f. 1000	Roe, Mary Abigail See also: <u>box 114, folder 1980</u>	1919, undated
b. 60, f. 1001	Roe, Mary Abigail - women's portraits	undated
b. 60, f. 1002	Roe, Mary Lambertson	1916
b. 60, f. 1003-1005	Roe, Mary Wickham	1867-1941
b. 61, f. 1006-1007	Roe, Mary Wickham	undated
b. 61, f. 1008	Roe, Mary Wickham - friends	undated

b. 61, f. 1009	Roe, Nellie Allen	1902
b. 61, f. 1010	Roe, Peter	undated
b. 61, f. 1011-1012	Roe, Walter Clark	1874-1913
b. 61, f. 1013-1014	1 Roe, Walter Clark: Williams College	1881
b. 61, f. 1015-1016	8 Roe, Walter Clark and Roe, Mary Wickham	undated
b. 62, f. 1017	Roe, Walter Clark and Roe, Mary Wickham	undated
b. 62, f. 1018	Roe, Walter Clark and Roe, Mary Wickham - European Tour	1902
b. 62, f. 1019	Roe, William E.	1878, undated
b. 62, f. 1020	Snell family	1874, undated
b. 62, f. 1021	Wickham family	undated
b. 62, f. 1022	Wickham family: album	undated
b. 62, f. 1023	Wickham family: friends	undated
b. 62, f. 1024-1025	Wickham, Elizabeth Mervin	undated
b. 62, f. 1026-1027	Wickham, Joseph Dresser See also: box 115, folder 1981	1875, 1887, undated
b. 63, f. 1028	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin	undated
b. 63, f. 1028 b. 63, f. 1029		undated undated
	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin	
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin Wood family	undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin Wood family Wright, Frank Hall	undated undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f.	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin Wood family Wright, Frank Hall 2 Unidentified children	undated undated undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f. 1033-1034 b. 63, f.	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin Wood family Wright, Frank Hall 2 Unidentified children Unidentified groups	undated undated undated undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f. 1033-1034 b. 63, f. 1035-1037 b. 63, f.	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin         Wood family         Wright, Frank Hall         2       Unidentified children         Unidentified groups         Unidentified men	undated undated undated undated undated
<ul> <li>b. 63, f. 1029</li> <li>b. 63, f. 1030</li> <li>b. 63, f. 1031-103</li> <li>b. 63, f. 1033-1034</li> <li>b. 63, f. 1035-1037</li> <li>b. 63, f. 1038-1041</li> </ul>	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin   Wood family   Wright, Frank Hall   2 Unidentified children   Unidentified groups   Unidentified women	undated undated undated undated undated undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f. 1033-1034 b. 63, f. 1035-1037 b. 63, f. 1038-1041 b. 63, f. 1042 b. 63, f.	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin         Wood family         Wright, Frank Hall         Unidentified children         Unidentified groups         Unidentified women         Unidentified women: Binghamton, N.Y.	undated undated undated undated undated undated undated
b. 63, f. 1029 b. 63, f. 1030 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f. 1031-103 b. 63, f. 1033-1034 b. 63, f. 1035-1037 b. 63, f. 1038-1041 b. 63, f. 1042 b. 63, f. 1042	Wickham, Joseph Dresser and Wickham, Elizabeth Merwin         Wood family         Wright, Frank Hall         Unidentified children         Unidentified groups         Unidentified men         Unidentified women         Unidentified women: Binghamton, N.Y.         Unidentified women: Los Angeles	undated undated undated undated undated undated undated undated

b. 64, f. 1052-1053	Canada: views of Nova Scotia and Newfoundland	undated
b. 64, f. 1054-1056	Europe: tour views	1902-1903
b. 64, f. 1057	Jamaica	undated
	United States	
b. 64, f. 1058	California: views	undated
b. 64, f. 1059	Florida: views	undated
b. 65, f. 1060	New Jersey: Atlantic City	undated
b. 65, f. 1061-1062	New York: Cornwall on the Hudson	undated
b. 65, f. 1063	Pennsylvania: The Hill School, Pottstown	undated
b. 65, f. 1064	New Mexico: postcards	undated
b. 65, f. 1065	Texas: postcards	undated
b. 65, f. 1066-1067	Vermont: Lake Bomoseen	undated
b. 65, f. 1068-1069	Vermont: Manchester See also: <u>box 115, folder 1983</u>	undated
b. 65, f. 1070	Vermont: Unidentified views	undated
b. 65, f. 1071	Western States: photos of tour	1917
b. 65, f. 1072	Wisconsin: Witches' Gulch	undated
b. 65, f. 1073-1074	Unidentified views	undated
b. 65, f. 1075	Glass slide: "Adam and Eve in Paradise"	undated
b. 66, f. 1076	Lantern slides of ancient Greece	undated

### Series VII: Henry Roe Cloud Papers, 1907-1952

#### 2.25′ (6 boxes)

Series VII, HENRY ROE CLOUD PAPERS, is housed in Boxes 67-72 of the Roe Family Papers. The correspondence has been arranged chronologically, with undated correspondence placed at the end. Box 72, folders 1183-1191, contain various papers, arranged alphabetically by type of material and then chronologically.

b. 67, f. 1077-1100	Correspondence	1907-1909
b. 68, f. 1101-1119	Correspondence A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	1910 January-1910 Sep,
b. 69, f. 1120-1141	Correspondence A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	1910 October-1911
b. 70, f. 1142-1158	Correspondence A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	1912-1914 June
b. 71, f. 1159-1179	Correspondence	1914 July-1922
b. 72, f. 1180-1182	Correspondence A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	1924-1952, undated
b. 72, f. 1183	Memorabilia	1913, 1924, undated
b. 72, f. 1184-1185	Newspaper clippings	1912-1950
b. 72, f. 1186	Papers	undated
b. 72, f. 1187	Postcards	undated
b. 72, f. 1188-1190	Writings	1907-1917, undated
b. 72, f. 1191	Writings: "From Wigwam to Pulpit"	1916

### Series VIII: Missionary Correspondence, 1897-1942

#### 4.25′ (10 boxes)

Series VIII, MISSIONARY CORRESPONDENCE, is located in Boxes 73-82 and consists of the professional correspondences of Walter Clark Roe and Mary Wickham Roe. The correspondence is chronologically arranged, and undated letters have been placed at the end of the series.

b. 73, f. 1192-1212	Correspondence	1897-1906
b. 74, f. 1213-1232	Correspondence	1907-1908
b. 75, f. 1233-1258	Correspondence	1909 January-1911 February
b. 76, f. 1259-1278	Correspondence	1911 March-1913 August
b. 77, f. 1279-1301	Correspondence	1913 September-1915 December
b. 78, f. 1302-1326	Correspondence	1916-1919
b. <b>79</b> , f. 1327-1356	Correspondence	1920-1923
b. 80, f. 1351-1381	Correspondence	1924-1927 March
b. 81, f. 1382-1408	Correspondence	1927 April-1930
b. 82, f. 1409-1426	Correspondence	1931-1942
b. 82, f. 1427	Bussing, Emily A. (Mrs. John S.)	undated
b. 82, f. 1428	Olcott, Kate	undated
b. 82, f. 1429	"Pardner" English	undated
b. 82, f. 1430	Roe, Mary Wickham	undated
b. 82, f. 1431-1433	Runk, Louise F.	undated
b. 82, f. 1434	Smith, R. Esther	undated
b. 82, f. 1435	A - D	undated
b. 82, f. 1436	Е-К	undated
b. 82, f. 1437	L - P	undated
b. 82, f. 1438	S - Z	undated
b. 82, f. 1439	Unidentified and fragments	undated

b. 82, f. 1440 Greeting cards

undated

### Series IX: Missionary Papers, 1886-1941

#### 8.0′ (20 boxes)

Boxes 83-102 contain Series IX, MISSIONARY PAPERS, which has been divided into four sections. Section one, *North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America* (Boxes 83-87), begins with general papers on the mission work of the Reformed Church, arranged alphabetically by type of material. This is followed by papers relating to specific missions, which are arranged alphabetically by name of mission.

Section two, Other Missions to Indians of North America (Boxes 87-88), and section three, Indians of North America (Boxes 88-97), are both arranged alphabetically by topic. The final section, Missions to the Indians of Latin America (Boxes 98-102), has been divided into two parts. In the first, the material is arranged alphabetically by the name of the mission organization or publication. This is followed by more specific material, which is arranged alphabetically by name of country.

#### North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America

	Reformed Church in America	
b. 83, f. 1441-1443	The Christian Intelligencer and Mission Field, clippings	undated
b. 83, f. 1444	Classis records	1911, 1925, undated
b. 83, f. 1445	The Day-Star	1907 December
b. 83, f. 1446	Pamphlets	1905-1907, undated
	Women's Board of Domestic Missions	
b. 83, f. 1447	Addresses	1911, undated
b. 83, f. 1448-1452	Annual reports	1906-1914 <i>,</i> 1933-1934
b. 83, f. 1453	Bulletin	1933
b. 83, f. 1454	History of Christian work	1932
b. 83, f. 1455	History of Indian work	undated
b. 83, f. 1456-1457	Obituaries of mission workers	1913-1941, undated
b. 84, f. 1458	Obituaries of mission workers	1913, 1922
	Pamphlets	
b. 84, f. 1459-1460	General mission	undated
b. 84, f. 1461-1465	Indian missions	undated
b. 84, f. 1466	Indian missions (by Mary Wickham Roe)	undated
b. 84, f. 1467-1469	Roe, Mary Wickham - speeches and speech notes	undated

North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America > Women's Board of Domestic Missions (continued)

b. 84, f. 1470-1471	Roe, Walter Clark - speeches and speech notes	undated
b. 84, f. 1472 Wo	omen's Board of Foreign Missions, pamphlets	undated
Co	lony Mission	
b. 84, f. 1473	Articles by Mary Wickham Roe	undated
b. 84, f. 1474-1475	Camp-meetings	1900-1922
b. 85, f. 1476	Camp-meetings	undated
b. 85, f. 1477-1483	Circular letters	1899-1930
b. 85, f. 1484	Colony Courier English	1910 March 24
b. 85, f. 1485-1486	Conferences of workers	1906-1912
b. 85, f. 1487-1489	Financial accounts	1909–1913, 1921, n.d
b. 85, f. 1490	Indian Agency	1917
b. 85, f. 1491-1494	Indian testimonials	undated
b. 85, f. 1495	Indian wills	1911-1913
b. 85, f. 1496	Newspaper articles by Mary Wickham Roe	1899-1930
b. <b>85</b> , f. <b>1497</b>	Newspaper articles by Walter Roe	1897-1912
b. 85, f. 1498	Newspaper clippings from The Pow-Wow and The Day-Star	1898, undated
b. 85, f. 1499-1501	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 86, f. 1502	Notes	undated
b. 86, f. 1503	Pamphlets by Mary Wickham Roe	undated
b. 86, f. 1504	Pamphlets by Walter Clark Roe	undated
b. 86, f. 1505-1507	Pamphlets	undated
b. 86, f. 1508	Papers	1912, undated
b. 86, f. 1509	Session books and reports	1896-1907
Co	manche Mission-Lawton Station	
b. 86, f. 1510-1511	Circular letters	1900-1939

North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America > Comanche Mission-Lawton Station (continued)

b. 86, f. 1512	Indian testimonials	undated
b. 86, f. 1513	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 86, f. 1514	Pamphlets by Richard H. Harper	undated
b. 86, f. 1515-1516	Pamphlets	undated
	Dulce-Jicarilla Mission	
b. 86, f. 1517-1518	Circular letters	1912-1931
b. 86, f. 1519-1520	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 86, f. 1521	Pamphlets by J. Denton Simms	undated
b. 86, f. 1522	Pamphlets	undated
b. 86, f. 1523	Records	1916
b. 86, f. 1524	Reports	1910-1919, undated
	Ft. Sill-Apache Mission	
b. 86, f. 1525	Newspaper clippings	1900-1930, undated
b. 86, f. 1526	Pamphlets	undated
b. 87, f. 1527	Prisoner relief	1912-1920
b. 87, f. 1528	Reports and records	1913, undated
	Mescalero Mission	
b. 87, f. 1529	Circular letters	1907-1937
b. 87, f. 1530	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 87, f. 1531-1532	Pamphlets	undated
b. 87, f. 1533	Reports and records	1911, 1921, undated
b. 87, f. 1534	Reservation rights	1913-1916
	Winnebago Mission	
b. 87, f. 1535	Circular letters	1911-1931
b. <b>87</b> , f. <b>1536</b>	Financial records	1909-1911
b. 87, f. 1537	Indian testimonials	1909-1911, undated
b. 87, f. 1538	"The Monthly Recorder" English	1913 January- July

### North American Missions of the Reformed Church in America > Winnebago Mission (continued)

b. 87, f. 1539-1540	Newspaper clippings	1911-1926, undated
b. 87, f. 1541-1542	Pamphlets	undated
b. 87, f. 1543	Papers	1910-1915, undated
b. <b>87</b> , f. <b>1544</b>	Watermulder, G.A papers	1910, undated
Oth	ner Missions to Indians of North America	
b. 87, f. 1545	American Missionary Association	undated
b. <b>87</b> , f. <b>1546</b>	Baptist Home Missions	undated
b. <b>87</b> , f. <b>1547</b>	The Christian Indian Company	1925-1934
b. 87, f. 1548	Interchurch World Movement of North America	1920, undated
b. 87, f. 1549-1551	Joint Committee on Indian Missions of the Home Missions Council	1908-1934, undated
	Methodist Episcopal Church	
b. 88, f. 1552	Publication	1908
b. 88, f. 1553	Women's Home Missions	undated
b. 88, f. 1554-1555	National Fellowship of Indian Workers	1935-1937
	National Indian Association	
b. 88, f. 1556	The Indian's Friend	1901-1926
b. 88, f. 1557	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 88, f. 1558	Pamphlets	1901-1911, undated
	Presbyterian Church in the U.S.A., Board of Home Missions	
b. 88, f. 1559	Navajo missions	undated
b. 88, f. 1560	"The Nez Perces since Spalding" English	1936
b. 88, f. 1561-1562	Pamphlets	undated
b. 88, f. 1563	Publications	1908, 1910, 1921,undated
b. 88, f. 1564	Society for Propagating the Gospel among the Indians and Others in North America	1932
b. 88, f. 1565	Young Men's Christian Association, Indian work	1914, undated
	Miscellaneous and Unidentified Missions to Indians of North America	

Other Missions to Indians of North America > Miscellaneous and Unidentified Missions to Indians of North Amer [...] (continued)

b. 88, f. 1566	Circular letters	1904-1919, undated
b. 88, f. 1567-1569	The Missionary Review of the World	1915 April– Aug; 1930 April; 1932 January– February
b. 89, f. 1570	Pamphlets	undated
b. 89, f. 1571	Publications	1911, undated
b. 89, f. 1572	Record of Christian Work	1929 Nov; 1931 February
b. <b>89</b> , f. <b>1573</b>	The Student Volunteer Movement Bulletin	1921 January
Indi	ans of North America	
b. 89, f. 1574	American Indian Association Conference	1911
b. 89, f. 1575	American Indian Defense Association: pamphlets	1929-1930
	American Indian Institute	
b. 89, f. 1576-1580	<i>The Indian Outlook</i> A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	1923-1933
b. 89, f. 1581	Pamphlets	1920-1937, undated
b. 89, f. 1582	Reports	1920-1924
b. <b>89</b> , f. <b>1583</b>	Carlisle Indian School	1915-1918
b. 89, f. 1584-1586	The Chronicles of Oklahoma	1925 June; 1927 June Dec; 1940 Mar, June
b. 90, f. 1587-1591	The Chronicles of Oklahoma	1940 Sep, Dec; 1941 March
b. <b>91</b> , f. 1592	The Chronicles of Oklahoma	1941 June
	Dept. of the Interior, Bureau of Indian Affairs	
b. 91, f. 1593-1595	Addresses	1898–1911; 1921– 1928
b. 91, f. 1596-1597	Annual Reports	1911, 1915, 1917, 1929, 1932
b. 91, f. 1598-1604	<i>Indians at Work</i> English	1934 March-1935 June

### Indians of North America > Dept. of the Interior, Bureau of Indian Affairs (continued)

b. 92, f. 1605-1617	<i>Indians at Work</i> English	1935 March-1936 September
b. <b>93</b> , f. <b>1618-1634</b>	<i>Indians at Work</i> English	1936 October-1941 February
b. 94, f. 1635-1637	Informational Bulletins	1910-1929, undated
b. 94, f. 1638	Magazine articles	1909-1939, undated
b. 94, f. 1639	Magazine reprints	1923-1935, undated
b. 94, f. 1640-1643	Newspaper clippings	1903-1924, undated
b. 94, f. 1644	Policy papers	undated
b. <b>94</b> , f. 1645	Folklore	undated
	Hampton Institute	
b. <b>94</b> , f. <b>1646</b>	Publications	undated
b. 94, f. 1647-1649	Student essays	1913
	Haskell Institute	
b. 94, f. 1650	Haskell Institute The Indian Leader	1923-1928
b. 94, f. 1650 b. 94, f. 1651		1923-1928 1914-1921
	<i>The Indian Leader</i> "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin"	
	<i>The Indian Leader</i> "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin" English	
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f.	The Indian Leader "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin" English History and Culture	1914-1921
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f. 1652-1653	The Indian Leader         "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin"         English         History and Culture         Advertisements         Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History	1914-1921 undated 1904 May, 1907
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f. 1652-1653 b. 94, f. 1654	The Indian Leader         "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin"         English         History and Culture         Advertisements         Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History         English         Daughters of the American Revolution, resolutions         Education: essays	1914-1921 undated 1904 May, 1907 May
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f. 1652-1653 b. 94, f. 1654 b. 94, f. 1655	The Indian Leader         "The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin"         English         History and Culture         Advertisements         Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History         English         Daughters of the American Revolution, resolutions	1914-1921 undated 1904 May, 1907 May 1920's
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f. 1652-1653 b. 94, f. 1654 b. 94, f. 1655	The Indian Leader"The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin" EnglishHistory and Culture AdvertisementsBulletin of the American Museum of Natural History EnglishDaughters of the American Revolution, resolutionsEducation: essays A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at	1914-1921 undated 1904 May, 1907 May 1920's
b. 94, f. 1651 b. 94, f. 1652-1653 b. 94, f. 1654 b. 94, f. 1655 b. 94, f. 1656	The Indian Leader"The Y.M.C.A. Bulletin" EnglishHistory and Culture AdvertisementsBulletin of the American Museum of Natural History EnglishDaughters of the American Revolution, resolutionsEducation: essays A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	1914-1921 undated 1904 May, 1907 May 1920's 1912, undated

### Indians of North America > History and Culture (continued)

	Magazines	
b. <b>95</b> , f. 1661	<i>Art and Archaeology</i> English	1918 January- February
b. <b>95</b> , f. 1662	<i>Out West</i> English	1912 February
b. 95, f. 1663	Peoples of All Nations	1922 August
b. 95, f. 1664	Records of the Past	1914 March
b. <b>95</b> , f. 1665-1671	Newspaper clippings	1886-1937, undated
b. <b>95</b> , f. 1672-1674	Pamphlets	1905-1932, undated
b. 95, f. 1675	Poetry	undated
b. 96, f. 1676	Scrapbook	undated
b. 96, f. 1677	Sign language notes	undated
b. <b>96</b> , f. 1678	Indian Board of Co-operation of California	1920, 1925, undated
	Indian Rights Association	
b. 96, f. 1679-1680	<i>Indian Truth</i> English	1924-1937
b. 96, f. 1681	Newspaper clippings	1925, undated
b. 96, f. 1682-1683	Publications	1893-1936
b. 96, f. 1684	<i>Indian School Journal</i> English	1920, 1923
b. 96, f. 1685-1687	Lake Mohonk Conferences on the Indian	1898, 1905, 1906, 1929
	Mohonk Lodge	
b. 96, f. 1688	Account books	1905, undated
b. 97, f. 1689	Bills and receipts	1911-1931
b. 97, f. 1690	Catalogues	undated
b. 97, f. 1691	Circular letters	1908-1916, undated
b. 97, f. 1692	Newspaper clippings	1888-1889, 1912
b. 97, f. 1693	Pamphlets	undated
b. <b>97,</b> f. <b>1694</b>	National American Indian Memorial	1913

#### Indians of North America (continued)

b. 97, f. 1695	National Indian Student Conference	1914
b. 97, f. 1696	"New Trends in Indian Education" <i>Progressive Education</i> English	1932 February
b. 97, f. 1697	The Oklahoma Indian School Magazine	1932 March- April
b. 97, f. 1698	Peyote cult	1918, 1937, n.d
b. 97, f. 1699	Reservation maps	1920, 1923
b. 97, f. 1700	Roe Indian Institute	1915, undated
b. 97, f. 1701-1702	Santee Normal Training School	1910-1936, undated
b. 97, f. 1704-1705	The American Indian Magazine	1917-1920
b. 97, f. 1703	Seger, John H.	(1846-1928)
	Society of American Indians	
b. 97, f. 1706	Pamphlets	undated
b. 97, f. 1707-1709	World War I newspaper clippings	1918-1919, undated
Mis	ssions to the Indians of Latin America	
b. 98, f. 1710-1711	The Central American Bulletin	1923-1926, 1935
b. 98, f. 1712	Commission on Indian Work in Latin America	undated
	Committee on Co-Operation in Latin America	
b. 98, f. 1713	Annual reports	1923, 1926, 1930
b. 98, f. 1714	Bulletins	1925-1937
b. 98, f. 1715	Circular letters	1922, 1932
b. 98, f. 1716	Congresses on Christian Work	1915-1925
b. 98, f. 1717	Pamphlets	1925, 1928, undated
	Inland South America Missionary Union	
b. 98, f. 1718	<i>Amazon Valley Indian</i> English	1937 January- March
b. 98, f. 1719	Circular letters	1911-1916
b. 98, f. 1720	<i>Inland South America</i> English	1922-1927
b. 98, f. 1721	Pamphlets	undated

#### Missions to the Indians of Latin America > Inland South America Missionary Union (continued)

b. 98, f. 1722-1724	South America's Indians	1910-1914
b. 98, f. 1725-1726	The Latin American Evangelist	1920-1927, 1933
b. 98, f. 1727	The Latin American Prayer Fellowship News	1932-1934 <i>,</i> undated
b. 98, f. 1728-1729	The Pan-American Union: pamphlets	1910-1923
b. 99, f. 1730	The Pan-American Union: pamphlets	undated
	Pioneer Mission Agency	
b. 99, f. 1731	Circular letters	1926-1934, undated
b. 99, f. 1732	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 99, f. 1733	Pamphlets	1924-1936, undated
b. 99, f. 1734	Pioneer News	1926-1936
	Presbyterian Church in the U.S.A., Board of Foreign Missions	
b. 99, f. 1735	Annual report on Latin American missions	1926
b. 99, f. 1736-1737	Circular letters	1925
b. 99, f. 1738	World Dominion Survey	1927
	Latin America general	
b. 99, f. 1739-1742	Magazine clippings	1906–1910, 1922–1931, undated
b. 99, f. 1743-1744	Newspaper clippings	1915-1932, undated
b. <b>99</b> , f. 1745	Argentina	1924, undated
b. <b>99</b> , f. <b>1746</b>	Bolivia	1925-1940
	Brazil	
b. 99, f. 1747	Articles	1923-1928, undated
		andated
b. 99, f. 1748	Circular letters	1926-1935, undated
b. 99, f. 1748 b. 99, f. 1749	Circular letters Pamphlet	1926-1935,

#### Missions to the Indians of Latin America (continued)

	Colombia	
b. 99, f. 1751-1753	Circular letters	1922-1933
b. 99, f. 1754	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 99, f. 1755	Costa Rica, circular letters	1932
	Guatemala	
b. <b>100,</b> f. <b>1756</b>	The Cachiquel News	1922-1937
b. 100, f. 1757	Chiquimula Mission	undated
b. 100, f. 1758	Circular letters	1929-1937
b. <b>100</b> , f. <b>1759</b>	Corazon Y vida English	1923-1927
b. 100, f. 1760-1768	<i>Guatemala News</i> English	1922-1937
b. 100, f. 1768	The Harvester	1923-1940
b. <b>100</b> , f. <b>1769</b>	<i>El Mensajero</i> English	1926-1932
b. 100, f. 1770-1771	Newspaper clippings	1922-1931, undated
b. 100, f. 1772-1773	Pamphlets	1919-1937, undated
b. 100, f. 1774	Honduras, map	undated
	Mexico	
	Missions of the Reformed Church in America in Mexico	
b. <b>100</b> , f. <b>1775</b>	Addresses	undated
b. <b>100</b> , f. <b>1776</b>	Circular letters	1923-1935
b. <b>100</b> , f. <b>1777</b>	Goodwill mission of Mary Wickham Roe	1926
b. 101, f. 1778-1779	Newspaper clippings	1924-1930 <i>,</i> undated
b. 101, f. 1780-1781	Pamphlets	1928-1932, undated
b. 101, f. 1782	Papers	undated
	Missions in Mexico	
b. 101, f. 1783-1784	Articles	1922-1935 <i>,</i> undated
b. <b>101</b> , f. <b>1785</b>	Circular letters	1926-1938

#### Missions to the Indians of Latin America > Mexico > Missions in Mexico (continued)

b. 101, f. 1786	Newspaper clippings	undated
b. 101, f. 1787	Pamphlets	1929, undated
	General	
b. 101, f. 1788-1789	Articles	1913-1930, undated
b. 101, f. 1790	Bibliographies	undated
b. 101, f. 1791	Magazines	1910, 1924-1928
b. 101, f. 1792	<i>Mexican Folk-ways</i> English	1926-1927
b. 101, f. 1793-1795	Newspaper clippings	1916-1928, undated
b. 101, f. 1796	"Notes on the Indians of Sonora, Mexico" English	undated
b. 101, f. 1797	Press Releases	1926-1928
b. 102, f. 1798	Publications of the Department of Education	1925, 1927
b. 102, f. 1799-1800	Publications of La Universidad National	1924-1930
b. 102, f. 1801	Travel brochures	1925, undated
b. 102, f. 1802	Panama - articles	undated
b. 102, f. 1803	Peru - articles	1906, undated
b. 102, f. 1804	Uruguay - Bulletin Diario	1925
b. 102, f. 1805	Venezuela - circular letters	1923

## Series X: Missionary Photographs, 1860-1940

#### 6.5′ (13 boxes)

Series X, MISSIONARY PHOTOGRAPHS, is contained in Boxes 103-115. The series has been divided into three sections. The first, *Missions of the Reformed Church in America* (Boxes 103-107), is arranged alphabetically by name of mission and by subject under each mission. *Indians of North America*, section two, (Boxes 107-108), is arranged alphabetically by subject. The third section, *Latin America* (Boxes 109-111), has two parts, the first of which is alphabetical by country. This is followed by photographs from Mary Wickham Roe's 1925 South American trip, which has been placed together and arranged alphabetically by country. Box 112 contains glass negatives.

Oversize material has been placed in Boxes 113-15. Oversize Family Papers and Oversize Family Photographs are arranged by name of family member. Oversize Missionary Photographsare organized alphabetically by subject.

	<u>See also: box 115, folders 1984-1989</u>	
b. 103, f. 1806-1810	Albums	Undated
b. 103, f. 1811	Camp-meetings	1905, 1909, undated
b. 103, f. 1812	Indian portraits, B-H	Undated
b. 104, f. 1813-1816	Indian portraits, H-W, unidentified	Undated
b. 104, f. 1817	Indians in groups	Undated
b. 104, f. 1818-1822	Missionary portraits	Undated
b. 104, f. 1823	Printed photographs	Undated
b. 104, f. 1824	"Prints to Keep" (Roe, Mary Wickham)	Undated
b. 104, f. 1825-1828	Views	1917, undated
b. 105, f. 1829	Views	1900
	Comanche Mission-Lawton Station	
b. 106, f. 1830	Portraits	undated
b. <b>106</b> , f. <b>1831</b>	Unidentified	undated
	Dulce-Jicarilla Mission	
b. 106, f. 1832	Camp-meetings	1916
b. 106, f. 1833	Indian portraits	1916
b. <b>106</b> , f. <b>183</b> 4	Postcards	undated

Missions of the Reformed Church in America

Colony Mission See also: box 115, folders 1984-1989

#### Missions of the Reformed Church in America > Dulce-Jicarilla Mission (continued)

b. 106, f. 1835	"Trip of 1916"	1916
b. 106, f. 1836	Views	undated
	Ft. Sill-Apache Mission	
b. 106, f. 1837-1838	Albums	undated
b. <b>106</b> , f. <b>1839</b>	Cavalryman	undated
b. 106, f. 1840	Ghost Dance	undated
b. 106, f. 1841-1843	Indian portraits, D - W and unidentified	undated
b. <b>106</b> , f. <b>18</b> 44	Indians in groups	undated
b. 106, f. 1845	Views	undated
	Mescalero Mission	
b. 106, f. 1846-1847	Indian portraits, A - W and unidentified	undated
b. <b>107</b> , f. <b>1848</b>	Indians in groups	undated
b. <b>107</b> , f. <b>1849</b>	Missionary portraits	undated
b. 107, f. 1850-1854	Views	1916, undated
	Winnebago Mission	
b. 107, f. 1855-1858	Indian portraits, B - W and unidentified	undated
b. 107, f. 1859	Indians in groups	undated
b. <b>107</b> , f. <b>1860</b>	Medicine Dance	undated
b. 107, f. 1861-1863	Missionary portraits	undated
b. 107, f. 1864-1866	Views	undated
Indians of North America		
Inc	dians of North America	
Inc b. 107, f. 1867-1868	dians of North America Buildings, unidentified	undated
b. <b>107</b> , f.		undated undated
b. 107, f. 1867-1868	Buildings, unidentified	

Indian portraits

### Indians of North America > Indian portraits (continued)

b. 107, f. 1873-1876	Children, identified and unidentified	undated
b. 108, f. 1877-1881	Men, identified and unidentified	undated
b. 108, f. 1882-1885	Women, identified and unidentified	undated
b. 108, f. 1886-1892	Indians in groups, unidentified	undated
b. 108, f. 1893	Missionaries in groups	undated
b. <b>108</b> , f. 1894	Mohonk Lodge See also: box 115, folder 1991	1901-1940
b. 108, f. 1895	Postcards	undated
b. <b>108</b> , f. <b>1896</b>	Roe Indian Institute	1915
b. 108, f. 1897-1900	Views, unidentified	undated
Lati	in America	
b. <b>109</b> , f. <b>1901</b>	Bolivia	1930
b. 109, f. 1902	Brazil	undated
b. 109, f. 1903	"Central America, 1922" (Roe, Mary Wickham)	1922
b. 109, f. 1903 b. 109, f. 1904	"Central America, 1922" (Roe, Mary Wickham) Chile, Costa Rica	1922 Undated, 1928
b. <b>109</b> , f. <b>1904</b>	Chile, Costa Rica	Undated, 1928
b. <b>109</b> , f. <b>1904</b>	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador	Undated, 1928
b. 109, f. 1904 b. 109, f. 1905 b. 109, f.	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939,
b. 109, f. 1904 b. 109, f. 1905 b. 109, f.	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala Photographs	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939,
b. 109, f. 1904 b. 109, f. 1905 b. 109, f. 1906-1911	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala Photographs Postcards	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939, undated
b. 109, f. 1904 b. 109, f. 1905 b. 109, f. 1906-1911 b. 109, f. 1912 b. 109, f.	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala Photographs Postcards Antigua	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939, undated undated
<ul> <li>b. 109, f. 1904</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1905</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1905</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1911</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1912</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1914</li> <li>b. 109, f.</li> </ul>	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala Photographs Postcards Antigua Indians	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939, undated undated undated
<ul> <li>b. 109, f. 1904</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1905</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1905</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1911</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1912</li> <li>b. 109, f. 1914</li> <li>b. 109, f.</li> </ul>	Chile, Costa Rica El Salvador Guatemala Photographs Postcards Antigua Indians Views	Undated, 1928 undated 1918-1939, undated undated undated

#### Latin America (continued)

## Mexico See also: box 115, folder 1992

b. 110, f. 1925-1931	Photographs	1922-1935, undated
b. 110, f. 1932-1940	Postcards	undated
b. 110, f. 1941-1943	Peru	undated
	South American Trip, 1925 (Roe, Mary Wickham)	
b. 110, f. 1944	Argentina, postcards	1925
b. 110, f. 1945	Bolivia, postcards	1925
	Brazil	
b. 110, f. 1946	Rio de Janeiro, photographs and postcards	1925
b. 110, f. 1947	Sao Paolo, postcards	1925
b. 110, f. 1948	Souvenir books	1925
	Chile	
b. 111, f. 1949	Photographs	1925
b. 111, f. 1950-1052	Postcards	1925
b. 111, f. 1953	Lansing's photos"	1925
b. 111, f. 1954	Legters, Brainerd, photographs from trip	1925
b. 111, f. 1955	Panama, postcards	1925
	Peru	
b. 111, f. 1956	Photographs	1925
	Postcards	
b. 111, f. 1957-1959	Cuzco	1925
b. 111, f. 1960-1961	Views	1925
b. 111, f. 1962	Uruguay, photographs and postcards	1925
b. 111, f. 1963-1965	Unidentified - Latin America	undated
b. 112, f. 1966	Glass negatives	undated

**Oversize Family Papers** 

#### Oversize Family Papers (continued)

b. 113, f. 1967	Blueprints for Manchester house	undated
	Roe, Alfred Cox	
b. 114, f. 1968	Civil War records	1863-1864
	Roe, Joseph Wickham	
b. 114, f. 1969	Genealogical records	undated
b. 114, f. 1970	Painting - "Sierra Madre"	undated
	Roe, Mary Abigail	
b. 114, f. 1971	Paintings - "California Wild Flowers"	undated
b. 114, f. 1972	Plaques on cardboard	undated
	Oversize Family Photographs	
b. 114, f. 1973	Roe, Alfred Cox	1900
b. 114, f. 1974-1975	Roe, Emma Wickham	1860, 1900
b. 114, f. 1976-1978	Roe, Joseph Wickham	1895, undated
b. 114, f. 1979	Roe, Joseph Wickham - album	1895-1927, undated
b. 114, f. 1980	Roe, Mary Abigail	undated
b. 115, f. 1981	Wickham, Joseph Dresser	undated
b. 115, f. 1982	Unidentified portraits	undated
b. 115, f. 1983	U.S Vermont - Manchester	undated
	Oversize Missionary Photographs	
	Colony Mission	
b. 115, f. 1984	Album	undated
b. 115, f. 1985	Colony school	undated
b. 115, f. 1986	Indian child	undated
b. 115, f. 1987	Missionaries	1905
b. 115, f. 1988	Seger School employees	Circa 1900
b. 115, f. 1989	Views	1895
b. 115, f. 1990	Mescalero Mission - "Lizard and wife"	undated
b. 115, f. 1991	Mohonk Lodge	undated
b. 115, f. 1992	Mexico - Students of the National Indian School	undated

Oversize Missionary Photographs (continued)

b. 115, f. 1993	Framed photographs of Joseph Wickham Roe teaching	undated
-----------------	---	---------

### Series XI: Indian Book Collection, 1870-1956

#### 16.5′ (40 boxes)

Series XI, the INDIAN BOOK COLLECTION, is housed in Boxes 116-155. The books have been arranged alphabetically by author, and by title where the author is unknown. Authors having an asterisk (\*) before their names are represented in MISSIONARY CORRESPONDENCE and MISSIONARY PAPERS.

b. <b>116,</b> f. <b>1994</b>	Abel, Annie H., ed. The Official Correspondence of James S. Calhoun	1915
b. 116, f. 1995	Alger, Abby. In Indian Tents	1897
b. 116, f. 1996	Among the Pines; or, the Mission to the Pima and Maricopa Indians English	1895
b. 116, f. 1997	Arctander, John W. The Apostle of Alaska	1909
b. 117, f. 1998	Bandelier, Ad. F. The Delight Makers	undated
b. 117, f. 1999	Barce, Elmore. The Land of the Miamis.	1922
b. 117, f. 2000	Barrett, S.M. Geronimo's Story of his Life	1906
b. 118, f. 2001	Barton, Winifred S. John P. Williamson	1919
b. 118, f. 2002	Beach, Harlan F. Renaissant Latin America	1916
b. 118, f. 2003	Bliss, E.F., trans., Diary of David Zeisberger, Vol. II	1885
b. 118, f. 2004	Bliss, E.F., trans., Diary of David Zeisberger, Vol. II	1885
b. 119, f. 2005	Bourke, John G. On the Border with Crook	1892
b. 119, f. 2006	Bowman, Isaiah. The Andes of Southern Peru	1916
b. 119, f. 2007	Brooks, Elbridge. The Story of the American Indian	1887
b. 120, f. 2008	Brown, Hubert W. Latin America. The Pagans, the Papists and the Present Problem	1901
b. 120, f. 2009	Browning, Webster E. New Days in Latin America	1925
b. 120, f. 2010	Bryce, James. South America: Observations and Impressions	1913
b. 120, f. 2011	Butler, Eva L. Two Little Navajos Dip their Sheep	1937
b. 120, f. 2012	Butler, John Wesley. Mexico Coming into Light	1907
b. 121, f. 2013	Butler, William. Mexico in Transition	1892
b. 121, f. 2014	Calles, Plutarco Elias. Mexico Before the World	1927
b. 121, f. 2015	Carson, W.E. Mexico: the Wonderland of the South	1909
b. 122, f. 2016	Catlin, George. The North American Indians, Vol. I	1903
b. 122, f. 2017	Catlin, George. The North American Indians, Vol. II	1903
b. 122, f. 2018	Chase, Stuart. Mexico: A Study of Two Americas	1931

b. 123, f. 2019	Clark, Francis E. The Continent of Opportunity	1907
b. 123, f. 2020	Clark, Francis E. The Gospel in Latin Lands	1909
b. 123, f. 2021	Clark, W.P. Indian Sign Language	1885
b. 124, f. 2022	Cook, William Azel. Through the Wilderness of Brazil	1909
b. 124, f. 2023	*Crawford, Isabel. <i>Kiowa: story of a Blanket Indian Mission</i> English	1915
b. 124, f. 2024	Davis, Britton. The Truth about Geronimo	1929
b. 125, f. 2025	Dellenbaugh, Frederick. The North Americans of Yesterday	1901
b. 125, f. 2026	Dengler, Hermann. American Indians: Tribes of the Prairies and the East	1923
b. 125, f. 2027	Dixon, Joseph. The Vanishing Race	1913
b. 125, f. 2028	Doddridge, Joseph. Notes on the Settlement and Indian Wars of the Western Part of Virginia and Pennsylvania	1876
b. 126, f. 2029	Dodge, Richard I. Our Wild Indians	1890
b. 126, f. 2030	Dorsey, George. Indians of the Southwest	1903
b. 126, f. 2031	Drannan, William A. Thirty-One Years on the Plains and in the Mountains	1900
b. 126, f. 2032	Eastman, Charles A. Indian Boyhood	1902
b. 127, f. 2033	Eastman, Charles A. Old Indian Days	1907
b. 127, f. 2034	Eastman, Charles A. The Soul of the Indian	1911
b. 127, f. 2035	Eaton, Rachel C. John Ross and the Cherokee Indians	1914
b. 127, f. 2036	Eells, Myron. History of Indian Missions on the Pacific Coast	1882
b. 128, f. 2037	Elliott, L.E. Central America: New Paths in Ancient Lands	1925
b. 128, f. 2038	Finerty, John F. Warpath and Bivouac: or, the Conquest of the Sioux	1890
b. 128, f. 2039	Fletcher, Alice C. Indian Story and Song	1900
b. 129, f. 2040	Franck, Harry A. Vagabonding Down the Andes	1920
b. 129, f. 2041	Fynn, A.J. The American Indian as a Product of Environment	1907
b. 129, f. 2042	Gammon, Samuel. The Evangelical Invasion of Brazil	1910
b. 130, f. 2043	Gilfallen, Joseph. The Ojibway: A Novel of Indian Life	1904
b. 130, f. 2044	Glass, Fred C. Through the Heart of Brazil	.undated
b. 130, f. 2045	Graham, R.B.C. The Conquest of New Granada	1922
b. 130, f. 2046	Grinnell, George Bird. The Cheyenne Indians. Vol. I	1923
b. 131, f. 2047	Grinnell, George Bird. The Cheyenne Indians. Vol. II	1923

b. 131, f. 2048	Grinnell, George Bird. The Fighting Cheyennes	1915
b. 131, f. 2049	Grinnell, George Bird. The Indians of Today	1940
b. 132, f. 2050	Grinnell, George Bird. The Punishment of the Stingy and Other Indian Stories	1901
b. 132, f. 2051	Grinnell, George Bird. The Story of the Indian	1898
b. 132, f. 2052	Grinnell, George Bird. The Story of the Indian (copy 2)	1898
b. 132, f. 2053	Grosse, Howard B. Advance in the Antilles	1910
b. 133, f. 2054	Grubb, W. Barbrooke. A Church in the Wilds	1914
b. 133, f. 2055	Guinness, Geraldine. Peru: Its Story, People and Religion	undated
b. 134, f. 2056	Hale, Albert. The South Americans	1907
b. 134, f. 2057	Haskell Institute. Indian Legends and Superstitions	1914
b. 134, f. 2058	Hay, Alex Rattray. Saints and Savages: Brazil's Indian Problem	undated
b. 134, f. 2059	Herbertson, E.D. and A.J. Central and South American with the West Indies	1908
b. 134, f. 2060	High, Stanley. Looking Ahead with Latin, America	1925
b. 135, f. 2061	Hinman, George. The American Indian and Christian Missions	1933
b. 135, f. 2062	Hulbert, Winifred. Indian Americans (2 copies)	1932
b. 135, f. 2063	Hulst, Cornelia. Indian Sketches	1912
b. 135, f. 2064	Hume, Martin, ed. The South American Series: Peru	1908
b. 136, f. 2065	Humphrey, Seth K. The Indian Dispossessed	1906
b. 136, f. 2066	Humphreys, M.G. Missionary Explorers among the American Indians	1913
b. 136, f. 2067	*Innan, Samuel Guy. <i>Trailing the Conquistadores</i> English	1930
b. 136, f. 2068	*Innan,Samuel Guy. <i>Ventures in:Inter-American Friendship</i> English	1925
b. 137, f. 2069	Institute for Government Research. The Problem of Indian Administration	1928
b. 137, f. 2070	Institute for Government Research. The Problem of Indian Administration (copy 2)	1928
b. 138, f. 2071	Jackson, Helen Hunt. A Century of Dishonor	1893
b. 138, f. 2072	Johnston, Julia. Indian and Spanish Neighbors	1905
b. 138, f. 2073	Jordan, W.F. Central American Indians and the Bible	1926
b. 138, f. 2074	Jordan, W.F. Ecuador: A Story of Mission Achievement	1926
b. 139, f. 2075	Jordan, W.F. Glimpses of Indian America	1923
b. 139, f. 2076	Kellogg, Harold and Delaine. Indians of the Southwest	1936

b. <b>139,</b> f. 2077	Kirkham, Stanton D. <i>Mexican Trails</i>	1909
b. 139, f. 2078	*Kneale, Albert H. <i>Indian Agent</i> English	1950
b. 140, f. 2079	Ladd, Horatio O. The Story of New Mexico	1891
b. 140, f. 2080	La Flesche, Francis. <i>The Middle Five</i>	1901
b. 140, f. 2081	*Leupp, Francis E. <i>In Red Man's Land</i> English	1914
b. 140, f. 2082	*Leupp, Francis E. <i>The Indian and his Problem</i> English	1910
b. 141, f. 2083	*Lindquist, G.E.E. <i>The Jesus Road and the Red Man</i> English	1929
b. 145, f. 2084	*Lindquist, G.E.E. <i>The Red Man in the United States</i> English	1923
b. 145, f. 2085	Love, W. DeLoss. Samson Occom and the Christian Indians of New England	1899
b. 142, f. 2086	Lummis, Charles F. The Awakening of a Nation: Mexico of Today	1898
b. 142, f. 2087	Lummis, Charles F. The Land of Poco Tiempo	1902
b. 142, f. 2088	McBeth, Kate C. The Nez Perces since Lewis and Clark	1908
b. 143, f. 2089	McClintock, Walter. Old Indian Trails	1923
b. 143, f. 2090	McCreight, M.I. Chief Flying Hawk's Tales	1936
b. 143, f. 2091	McLaughlin, James. My Friend the Indian	1910
b. 143, f. 2092	McLean, J.H. The Living Christ for Latin America	1916
b. 144, f. 2093	Magoffin, Susan S. Down the Santa Fe Trail and into Mexico	1926
b. 144, f. 2094	Mathews, J.J. Wah-Kon-Tah, The Osage and the White Man's Road	1932
b. 145, f. 2095	Means, Philip Ainsworth. Ancient Civilizations of the Andes	1931
b. 145, f. 2096	Meriam, Lewis. Facing the Future in Indian Missions	1932
b. 145, f. 2097	Michener, Carroll K. Heirs of the Incas	1924
b. 146, f. 2098	Moffett, Thomas C. The American Indians on the New Trail	1914
b. 146, f. 2099	Moorehead, Warren K. The American Indian	1914
b. 146, f. 2100	Morrison, William B. The Red Man's Trail	1932
b. 146, f. 2101	Munro, Dana G. The Five Republics of Central America	1918
b. 146, f. 2102	Murray, William H. Essays on Pocahontas and Pushmataha	1924
b. 147, f. 2103	Neely, Thomas B. South American: A Mission Field	1906
b. 147, f. 2104	Neely, Thomas B. South America: Its Missionary problems	1909

b. 147, f. 2105	Nixon, O.W. Whitman's Ride through Savage Lands	1905
b. 147, f. 2106	Page, Jesse. David Brainerd	undated
b. 147, f. 2107	Prodgers, C.H. Adventures in Bolivia	1922
b. 148, f. 2108	Quinn, Vernon. Beautiful Mexico	1924
b. 148, f. 2109	Remington, Frederic. The Way of an Indian	1906
b. 148, f. 2110	Riggs, Stephen. Mary and I: Forty Years with the Sioux	1887
b. 148, f. 2111	Santee, Ross. Apache Land	1947
b. 149, f. 2112	Schultz, James. <i>My Life as an Indian</i>	1907
b. 149, f. 2113	Schultz, James. On the Warpath	1914
b. 149, f. 2114	Schweintz, Edmund. The Life and Times of David Zeisberger	1870
b. <b>150</b> , f. <b>2115</b>	*Seger, John Homer. <i>Early Days among the Cheyenne and Arapahoe Indians</i> English	1956
b. <b>150</b> , f. <b>2116</b>	Sparhawk, F.C. Senator Intrigue and Inspector Noseby	1895
b. <b>150</b> , f. 2117	Speer, Robert. Missions in South America	undated
b. 150, f. 2118	Speer, Robert. South American Problems	1913
b. <b>150</b> , f. 2119	Stewart, R.L. Sheldon Jackson	1908
b. 151, f. 2120	Stahl, F.A. In the Land of the Incas	1920
b. 151, f. 2121	Stuntz, Homer. South American Neighbors	1916
b. 151, f. 2122	Summerhayes, Martha. Vanished Arizona	1911
b. 151, f. 2123	Talbot, Edith A. Samuel Chapman Armstrong	1904
b. <b>152,</b> f. <b>2124</b>	Trull, George. Missionary Studies for the Sunday School (two copies)	1906
b. 152, f. 2125	Tucker, H.C. The Bible in Brazil	1902
b. 152, f. 2126	Tylee, Mrs. Arthur F. The Challenge of Amazon's Indians	1931
b. 152, f. 2127	Wald, Eva C. <i>Alaska, the Land of the Totem</i>	undated
b. 152, f. 2128	Wheeler, W.R. et.al. Modern Missions in Mexico	1925
b. 153, f. 2129	Whipple, Henry. Lights and Shadows of a Long Episcopate	1900
b. 153, f. 2130	Willard, T.A. The City of the Sacred Well	1926
b. <b>153</b> , f. 2131	Wilson, Gilbert. Goodbird the Indian	1914
b. 154, f. 2132	Wissler, Clark. Indians of the United States	1940
b. 154, f. 2133	Young, Egerton. The Apostle of the North, James Evans	1899
b. 154, f. 2134	Young, Egerton. Indian Wigwams and Northern Campfires	1893

b. 155, f. 2135	Young, Egerton. On the Indian Trail	1897
b. 155, f. 2136	Young, Egerton. Three Arrows, the Young Buffalo Hunter	1932

## Roe Addition, 1802-1970

#### 4.0′ (9 boxes)

The ROE ADDITION fills Boxes 156-164 of the Roe Family Papers. There is material from six series. Series I, FAMILY CORRESPONDENCE, is chronologically arranged. Series II, FAMILY PAPERS, is alphabetically arranged by name of family member and then by type of material. Series V, PRINTED WORKS, is alphabetically arranged by author; Series VI, FAMILY PHOTOGRAPHS, alphabetically by subject; Series VI, HENRY ROE CLOUD PAPERS, is chronologically arranged; and Series IX, MISSIONARY PAPERS, is alphabetically arranged.

	Series I: Family Correspondence	
b. 156, f. 1-22	Correspondence	1897-1961
	Series II: Family Papers	
b. <b>157</b> , f. 23	Merwin family memorabilia	1866
b. <b>157</b> , f. 24	Merwin, Miranda B. notebook	1917-1925
	Roe, Alfred C.	
b. 157, f. 25-34	Rabboni: A Story of Jesus and His Friends manuscript	undated
b. 158, f. 35	Rabboni: A Story of Jesus and His Friends manuscript	undated
b. 158, f. 36-45	Rabboni: A Story of Jesus and His Friends typescript	undated
b. <b>158</b> , f. 46	Sermon by Philips Brooks	1880
	Roe, Joseph Wickham	
b. 158, f. 47	Account books	1958-1960
b. <b>158</b> , f. 48	Address books	1957-1960
b. <b>158</b> , f. <b>49</b>	Death instructions	1959-1960
	Estate papers	
b. 158, f. 50	Bills and receipts	1960
b. 158, f. 51-52	Correspondence	
b. 159, f. 53-59	Inventories	1934-1961
b. <b>159</b> , f. 60	Notes	1960-1961
	Trust fund	
b. <b>159</b> , f. 61	Correspondence	1959-1970
b. <b>159</b> , f. 62	Papers	1960-1970
b. <b>159</b> , f. 63	Memorabilia of Nellie Allen Roe	1898, undated
b. <b>159</b> , f. 64	Papers	1927-1960
b. 159, f. 65	Power of attorney	1959

#### Series II: Family Papers > Roe, Joseph Wickham (continued)

b. 159, f. 66	Société Religieuse des Amis	1923, 1960
b. <b>159</b> , f. <b>67</b>	Wedding book	1902
b. 160, f. 68	Paintbox and palette	undated
	Series V: Printed Works	
b. 161, f. 69	Burrell, Angus and Cerf, Bennett. <i>The Bedside Book of Famous American</i> Stories	1936
b. 161, f. 70	Collier, Price. Germany and the Germans from an American Point of View	1913
b. <b>162</b> , f. <b>7</b> 1	Edwards, Jonathan. Works. Vol I	1802
b. 162, f. 72	Parker, Henry Bamford. Jonathan Edwards, the Fiery Puritan	1930
b. 162, f. 73	Roe, Mary A. E.P. Roe: Reminiscences of his Life	1899
b. <b>163</b> , f. <b>7</b> 4	Roe, Willism A. An Inn for Journeying Thoughts	1912
b. 163, f. 75	Stefansson, Vilhajalmur. Mir Life with the Eskimo	1913
	Series VI: Family Photographs	
b. <b>163</b> , f. <b>76-77</b>	Albums	Circa 1902
b. 164, f. 78	Merwin, Miranda B.	undated
b. <b>164</b> , f. <b>79</b>	Roe, Alfred Cox - friends	Circa 1864
b. 164, f. 80	Roe, Joseph Wickham	Circa 1875, 1920's
	Series VII: Henry Roe Cloud Papers	
b. 164, f. 81	"Nik-Ya-Wey News" English	1941-1942
	Series IX: Missionary Papers	
b. 164, f. 82	Women's Board of Domestic Missions -Pamphlets	1911, 1941-1942
	Colony Mission	
b. <b>164</b> , f. 83	Camp-meetings	undated
b. <b>164</b> , f. <b>8</b> 4	"Pageant of Indian History at Colony", by Elizabeth Page Harris English	undated
9	Scans of discarded nitrate negatives	

# Accession 1999-M-106: Additional photograph negatives, circa 1890-1910

The addition consists of nitrate negatives and a glass negative documenting Roe family members, Native Americans, missionaries, and missionary life circa 1890 to 1910. The negatives in albums are identified in indexes. Loose negatives are unidentified.

	Native Americans	circa 1890-1910
	Original title: "Indians"	
	Album containing nitrate negatives and index of contents. Index and contents may not allign. On inside cover, "Indians / Cheyennes, first part / Arapahoes, last / Kiowas 36-37".	
	The material was removed from the collection and is inaccessible pending digitization as of August 2024. Following digitization, the album and original nitrate negatives will be destroyed in compliance with Yale University policy. Surrogate image will be available in the future.	
	White people and Mission folks	circa 1890-1910
	Title taken from handwritten note on inside front cover.	
	Album containing nitrate negatives and index of contents. Index and contents may not allign. On inside front cover, "White people and Mission folks".	
	The material was removed from the collection and is inaccessible pending digitization as of August 2024. Following digitization, the album and original nitrate negatives will be destroyed in compliance with Yale University policy. Surrogate images will be available in the future.	
	Wichita Mountains	circa 1890-1910
	Title taken from handwritten note on inside front cover.	
	Album containing nitrate negatives and index of contents. Index and contents may not allign. On inside front cover, "Wichita Mountains. Ft. Sill and vicinity. / Comanche. Apache. and Mission people".	
	The material was removed from the collection and is inaccessible pending digitization as of August 2024. Following digitization, the album and original nitrate negatives will be destroyed in compliance with Yale University policy. Surrogate images will be available in the future.	
	Unidentified nitrate negatives	circa 1890-1910
b. <b>1</b>	Unidentified glass negative	circa 1900-1910
	Women in parlor, possibly Elizabeth Page Harris.	

# Accession 2006-M-043: Additional materials

Also includes Accession 2006-M-060 (see folder 3).

	Correspondence	1942-1956, undated
b. 1, f. 1-2	Henry Roe Cloud to Anne Woesha Cloud and her husband Robert Carver North	1943-1956, undated
b. 1, f. 3	Lillian Freed to Anne Woesha Roe Cloud	1942 October 10
b. 1, f. 4	Photographs of Raymond Roe Cloud/group of Pueblo Indians	Circa 1930s

# Selected Search Terms

The following terms have been used to index the description of this collection in the Library's online catalog. They are grouped by name of person or organization, by subject or location, and by occupation and listed alphabetically therein.

### **Preferred Titles**

Indians at work

## Subjects

Clergy Courtship Educators Families Indians -- Missions Indians of Central America -- Missions Indians of Mexico -- Missions Indians of North America -- Missions Indians of South America -- Missions Marriage Missionaries **Missionaries** -- Biography **Missionaries** -- Correspondence **Missions -- United States** Women -- Education Women missionaries Women teachers

# **Geographic Names**

New York (State) -- Social life and customs Oklahoma -- History United States -- History -- Civil War, 1861-1865 -- Religious aspects West (U.S.)

## Genres / Formats

Diaries Photographs Sermons

## Occupations

Authors Engineers

### Names

Caldwell, Susan Elizabeth Roe, 1826-1907

Caldwell, Wilhelmina, 1860-1945 Cloud, Elizabeth Georgian Bender Cloud, Henry Roe, 1885-1950 Collier, John, 1884-1968 Colony Mission (Colony, Okla.) Cox, Samuel H. (Samuel Hanson), 1793-1880 Crosby, Howard, 1826-1891 Harris, Elizabeth Merwin Page, 1889-1969 Landon, Caroline Powell Roe, 1859-1897 Leupp, Francis E. (Francis Ellington), 1849-1918 Meengs, Joanna, 1883-1927 Merwin, Alexander Moss, 1839-1905 Merwin, Miranda B., d. 1925 Page, Elizabeth, 1889-Page, Elizabeth Merwin Roe, 1861-1943 Porter, Jonathan Edwards, 1815-1896 Porter, Moses, 1768-1854 Porter Eleazar, 1806-1886 Ouinan, Henry Wickham, 1864-Roe, Alfred Cox, 1823-Roe, Caroline Marsh, 1865-1948 Roe, Caroline Mathilda Clark, 1830-1893 Roe, Edward Payson, 1838-1888 Roe, Emma Wickham, 1832-1906 Roe, James Gilbert, 1825-1907 Roe, John Peter, 1834-1909 Roe, Joseph Wickham, 1871-Roe, Mary A. (Mary Abigail), approximately 1840-Roe, Mary Sherwood Lambertson, 1872-1960 Roe, Mary Wickham, 1863-1941 Roe, Nellie Allen, 1876-1903 Roe, Walter C., 1860-1913 Roe, William Edgar, 1857-1934 Schauffler, Marjorie Page, 1897-1983 Seger, John H. (John Homer), 1846-1928 Snell, Moses Porter, 1839-1909 Stebbins, Esther Wickham, 1802-1854 Watermulder, Gustavus Adolphus, 1873-1946 Wickham, Abigail, 1809-1872 Wright, Frank Hall, 1860-1922

## Families

Page family Rowe family

# **Corporate Bodies**

American Indian Institute (Wichita, Kan.) Amherst College -- Students Reformed Church in America Roe Indian Institute (Wichita, Kan.) United States. Bureau of Indian Affairs Yale College (1887- ). Class of 1895 Yale College (1887- ). Class of 1910 Yale University -- Students